Post-workshop field trip guide of the XI International Ichnofabric Workshop Museo del Jurásico de Asturias (MUJA) Colunga, Spain, 1st-5th July 2011

# XI International Ichnofabric Workshop



Museo del Jurásico de Asturias (MUJA)

Post-workshop field trip guide of the XI International Ichnofabric Workshop

ISBN 978-84-694-4067-4 AS-3236-11 Designer: Laura Piñuela English assistance: Gabriela Mángano & Luis Buatois Printed by: Servitec, Doctor Fleming 3, 3005 Oviedo

Research of J.C. G.-R. & L.P. was supported by the Government of Asturias and the University of Oviedo (Protocolo CN-04-226), the Spanish Government (Ministry of Science and Technology, Project CGL2010-16447).

Research of F. R.-T. was supported by projects CGL2008-03007/CLI and RNM-3715, and the research group RNM-178



University of Oviedo

## Post-workshop field trip guide of the XI International Ichnofabric Workshop

José Carlos García-Ramos,

Laura Piñuela

& Francisco Javier Rodríguez-Tovar

Museo del Jurásico de Asturias (MUJA) Colunga, Spain, 1st–5th July 2011

# XI International Ichnofabric Workshop

## Organizing committee

### Convenors

F.J. Rodríguez-Tovar (University of Granada) J.C. García-Ramos (MUJA & University of Oviedo)

### Vocals

Laura Piñuela & José Ignacio Ruiz-Omeñaca MUJA & University of Oviedo

**Field Trip Leaders** J.C. García-Ramos, L. Piñuela & F.J. Rodríguez-Tovar

### Sponsor

Regional Ministry of Culture and Tourism (Government of Principality of Asturias)

## Colaborating institutions

University of Oviedo University of Granada Fundación para el Fomento en Asturias de la Investigación Científica Aplicada y la Tecnología (FICYT) CajAstur Recrea Asturias Colunga Town Council Fundación José Cardín Fernández Dinokinétics Camping Costa Verde Restaurant La Cabaña del Mar Bar La Cueva de Dino Asociación Colunguesa de Turismo (ACOTUR)

## Organizers





Department and Faculty of Geology University of Oviedo



Department of Stratigraphy and Palaeontology University of Granada

Sponsor



Gobierno del Principado de Asturias consejería de cultura y turismo

# Colaborating institutions



University of Oviedo



University of Granada









C4M2



**Colunga Town Council** 









## Table of contents

Field Trip stops	1
Introduction to the Jurassic of Asturias	3
Stop 1. Vega beach (Ribadesella). Origin and ichnofabrics of Lower Jurassic (Pliensbachian) marl–limestone rhythmites	9
Location and geological setting of the Vega beach	11
The rhythmic succession in the Jurassic of Asturias	12
Introduction to the rhythmic marl-limestone series	12
The Pliensbachian marl-limestone rhythmite	12
The rhythmic succession of the Vega beach	13
Cyclical organization	21
Millennial-scale elementary cycles	23
Major episodes of accumulation of dark marls and black shales	37
Trace fossils and ichnofabrics	39
Chara a Villan and diffe (Villanining) Demonstrad Landaman d	-1

Stop 2. Villar sea cliffs (Villaviciosa). Reworked hardground 51 ichnofabrics at the top of regressive small-scale cycles. Upper Sinemurian (Lower Jurassic) successions in a inner ramp characterized by shallow water nodular limestones

Stop 3. El Puntal sea cliffs (Villaviciosa). Rhizocorallium- 59 dominated ichnofabrics in marl-limestone alternations of an Upper-Sinemurian succession

Stop 4. La Griega beach (Colunga). Dinosaur tracks, inverte- 69 brate trace fossils and ichnofabrics in the transition between continental, littoral and restricted shelf lagoon facies (Kimmeridgian, Upper Jurassic)

References	79
Index of Attending	87

# Field Trip Stops

July 4<sup>th</sup> **Stop 1.** Vega beach (Ribadesella)

July 5<sup>th</sup> Stop 2. Villar sea cliffs (Villaviciosa) Stop 3. El Puntal sea cliffs (Villaviciosa) Stop 4. La Griega beach (Colunga)









Introduction to the Jurassic of Asturias

In the Asturias, region the most spectacular and best conserved Jurassic rock outcrops extend almost continuously along a narrow section of coast between the Cabo Torres, in Gijón, and the Arra beach, situated about two kilometers to the east of Ribadesella (Fig.2). The municipalities that make up this littoral sector are, from west to east: Gijón, Villaviciosa, Colunga, Caravia and Ribadesella. The Jurassic outcrops are part of the so-called Gijón-Villaviciosa Basin (Ramírez del Pozo, 1969), whose western end is represented by the Veriña fault, located a few kilometres west of Gijón, while to the east it ends at the Ribadesella fault (Figs.2,3), coinciding there with Arra beach. This vertical fracture of east–west orientation, which puts the Jurassic outcrops into contact with Carboniferous limestones, began to develop during the Cretaceous, allowing conservation of the Jurassic series in the northern fallen block, and was reactivated in the Palaeogene as an inverse fault during the tectonic inversion of the compressive alpine stage that led to the creation of the Cantabrian Range (Valenzuela *et al.*, 1986; García-Ramos & Gutiérrez Claverol, 1995 a,b; García Ramos *et al.*, 2002, 2004, 2006 a,b; Alonso *et al.*, 2009).

The Jurassic rocks of Asturias can be grouped into two high-order lithological units (Valenzuela *et al.*, 1986). The lower one is predominantly made up of carbonate rocks of littoral origin (Gijón Formation) and open marine origin (Rodiles Formation). The upper one mainly comprises siliceous rocks of continental origin (alluvial fan or fluvial) in the formations of La Ñora and Vega, and restricted marine and coastal (deltaic), respectively represented by the Tereñes and Lastres formations (Fig.4).

The Jurassic record of Asturias begins with a succession of limestones, dolomites and marls (Gijón Formation) that originated on a low and irregular coast, rich in carbonate muds and evaporites (sabkha). These lithologies also include some intervals of metric thickness, constituted by calcareous breccia. Their origin is related with processes of dissolution of gypsum layers intercalated among highly fractured limestones, which caused the fragmentation and collapse of these latter, generating stratiform accumulations of collapse breccias.

Later on, a gradual rise in sea level left a major part of the region submerged under the sea, with a depth that at times would have been over 100 m. The Rodiles Formation has two clearly distinct parts: the first meters are made up of nodular limestones with some thin marly layers, representing the proximal part of a carbonate ramp; in the rest of the formation, the layers of limestones and marls present a tabular geometry adopting a rhythmic character that represents the middle and external part of the ramp.

At the beginning of the Late Jurassic, a drastic change in the landscape took place as a consequence of the activity of several faults within an extensional regime, which eventually produced the uplift and emergence of part of the territory. As a result of this tectonic activity, the sea —which covered a good great of Asturias during the Early and Middle Jurassic— retreated abruptly, giving rise to new coastlines and emerged lands that would soon be colonized by dinosaurs and other coetaneous vertebrates such as turtles, crocodiles, lizards, fish, flying reptiles, etc. The most recent age of the carbonate marine succession truncated erosively by the terrigenous material of the Late Jurassic, which fills a unconformity, is Lower Bajocian.

This tectonic activity, controlled by extensional faults, represented the first stages of a period of rifting that culminates during the Lower Cretaceous. It generated a relief in the southwestern part of the region, within the so-called Western Asturian-Leonese Zone, whose erosion provided the first contributions of terrigenous material to the basin.

Once the carbonate successions of marine origin of the Lower Jurassic had emerged, a process of karstification took place, leading to the formation of decalcification clays, collapse breccias, and palaeovalleys excavated in the underlying calcareous rocks.

Shortly thereafter the first terrigenous materials (gravels and sands) began to accumulate in the eastern part of the region. They were of alluvial origin, proceeding from the erosion of the recently created palaeorelief, and initially filled in the palaeovalleys and karstic cavities up to colmatation.

The successions, of up to 60 m in thickness, are formed mainly by siliceous conglomerates with small intercalations of sandstones, and red mudstones with calcareous palaeosols, ordered vertically into meter-scale finning-upward cycles. They constitute the La Ñora Formation, of alluvial origin.



Figure 2. Geological map of Asturias. Department of Geology. University of Oviedo

These materials evolve laterally toward the northeast to alternating white, grey and reddish sandstones, with red mudstones and some conglomeratic beds (Vega Formation), likewise ordered in minor finingupward cycles within a major cycle of the same character. They represent fluvial deposits formed by ephemeral and highy sinuous streams separated by inter-channel areas with calcareous palaeosols (caliches) and sporadic ponds with high microbial activity which gave rise to micritic grey limestones with oncoids. These ponds were partly fed by a number of freshwater carbonate-rich springs coming from faulted zones that affected to the limestones and dolomites of the Lower and Middle Jurassic rocks (García Ramos *et al.*, 2010).

Another rise in the sea level retreat the coastline toward the continent, meaning the coast was then situated in the interior of the territory that Asturias occupies today, giving it a northwest-southeast trend that is quite different than its current profile. In the front of this coastline, hardly influenced by the tides and waves except during occasional storms, a restricted shallow sea developed (shelf lagoon), separated from the ocean by a threshold or barrier of tectonic origin that impeded the entry of marine fauna from the outside. In the bottom of this small sea, a thick sequence of calcareous dark muds rich in organic matter and brackish invertebrate fauna accumulated (bivalves, gastropods, ostracods) now converted into shell beds (Tereñes Formation). This sea also served as a refuge for a multitude of crocodiles, turtles and fishes.

The coast that was traversed by fluvial-dominated deltaic systems was also frequently visited by dinosaurs and other reptiles that left their footprints into the sediment. The alternating lutites, marls and sandstones that accumulated on the former littoral now constitute the lithostratigraphic unit known as the Lastres Formation, culminating the Jurassic succession in this region.



**Figure 3.** Geological map of the region close to Ribadesella, showing the Ribadesella fault (coarse black line) and the situation of the Stop 1, Vega beach



Figure 4. General stratigraphy of the Jurassic rocks in Asturias. Not to scale. Modified after García-Ramos *et al.*, (2006)

Stop 1. Vega beach (Ribadesella). Origin and ichnofabrics of Lower Jurassic (Pliensbachian) marl-limestone rhythmites

#### Location and geological setting of the Vega beach

The small coastal village of Vega, situated some 8 km west of Ribadesella (Fig.1), lends its name to one of the biggest beaches in Asturias, nearly 2 km long, which attracts many tourists to the area, particularly in the summer season. By the central part of the beach there is a field of dunes, considerably affected by anthropic activity.

Deserving special attention is the karstic system of Entrepeñas, of great beauty, included by the Government of the Principality of Asturias in the system of Natural Protected Spaces under the figure of Natural Monument (Fig.5). This karst is not developed upon carbonate rocks as is usually the case, but rather on quartzites of Ordovician age, strongly wheathered by an intensely fractured zone subjected to hydrothermal processes during Permian times (Gutierrez Claverol *et al.*, 2008).

Also noteworthy in the beach area are the vestiges of old fluorite mines, now abandoned. The Permian mineralization was partly stratiform in character and partly associated with faults having a predominantly NW-SE orientation (García-Ramos & Gutiérrez Claverol, 1995; Gutiérrez Claverol *et al.*, 2009).



**Figure 5.** The "karstic" system of Entrepeñes (Natural Monument by the Asturian Government) developed into the Ordovician quartzites. Access to the Vega beach

#### The rhythmic succession in the Jurassic of Asturias

#### Introduction to the rhythmic marl-limestone series

Rhythmic alternations of limestones and marls has been described from every geological time periods in the Phanerozoic. Although such interbedding may originate in many diverse environments, its development takes place almost exclusively in warm water environments of tropical and subtropical climates, because these are potentially suited for the aragonite formation in the proximity to a carbonate factory, with limited supply of terrigenous sediments. (Westphal & Munnecke, 2003; Westphal, 2006).

It has been understood for some time (Bathurst, 1971) that the limestone beds have undergone as many different diagenetic processes as well as the marl interbeds. These diagenetic processes have exaggerated the initial differences present at the moment of deposition, (Ricken, 1986, 1987) not only in the composition of sediment, but also in the proportion and diversity of the fossil content, geochemical parameters, and other physical properties (Westphal, 2006).

Although Ricken (1986, 1987) interpreted that limestone bed cementation had taken place during a stage of deep burial, it is now understood that that interpretation is disputable. The associated macrofauna and ichnofossils show no evidence of deformation due to pressure, suggesting that commonly the cementation of limestones took place prior to compaction. This phenomenon appears, nevertheless with some exceptions, as we will see later on.

These rhythmic successions are characterized by the selective dissolution of aragonite, especially within the marly interbeds. This in turn, become unsteady due to a lessening of microbial pH control resulting from the acids liberated during decomposition of the organic matter into the sediment surface. This phenomenon produces a lowering in the initial volume of the marl, which acts to differentially compact the limestone cemented with calcite as a result of the pressure due to the sediment load (Westphal, 2006).

With respect to the cement source required to form the limestone beds, it is necessary consider that the initial porosity of micritic sediment is quite elevated, which requires a large volume of cement in order to fill the pores, but at the same time these micritic deposits have an extremely low initial permeability which inhibits fluid flow. Therefore, the calcium carbonate that will serve as cement has to progress through the adjacent marl interval and precipitate in a very early stage of diagenesis prior to compaction (Westphal 2006).

As a final result of selective dissolution, these processes generate an absence of aragonitic components in the marly layers and to the contrary, a preservation of the same transformed in calcite or just as molds within the limestone beds.

In a rhythmic succession of interbeds, it is necessary to recognize first of all the initial differences during sedimentation, secondly the early and late diagenetic changes that take place during shallow and deep burial respectively, and lastly, the final effects of differential weathering in the outcrop. Accordingly, we can make use of the concepts of a primary or initial sedimentary stratification, a diagenetic stratification, and a final or weathered stratification, overprinting the former two.

According to Ricken (1986), the sharp contacts in the outcrops between the limestone beds and the marly interbeds, are not match exactly with the differences in the proportion of original sedimentary carbonate, nor to the diagenetic carbonate; each limestone or marl bed has a maximum and a minimum of carbonate respectively, located the central portion of the same and the transitions between the two are gradual, not well defined, as one can see presently in very recent outcrops which are not greatly affected by weathering or in core wells.

#### The Pliensbachian marl-limestone rhythmite

The alternations of limestones and grey marls that make up the Pliensbachian marine successions of the Jurassic Basin of Asturias (Rodiles Formation) crops out in several places of the coast between Gijón and Ribadesella localities (Figs.1,2,3).

The carbonate succession accumulated in an ancient epicontinental sea with an irregular floor containing depressions and highs, probably controlled by a reactivation of ancient Variscan faults similar to those described by Wetzel *et al* (2003) in the NW of Switzerland. These events took place within a general context of thermal subsidence between two successive extension periods focused in the Triassic and in the Late Jurassic-Early Cretaceous. During the latter phase, a series of fluvial and marine sub-basins were formed associated with the initial opening of the Bay of Biscay (Ziegler,1990). The epicontinental sea rich in carbonates, prior to the afore mentioned rift, occupied a large extent over a great portion of Eastern Europe, situated in an intermediate zone between the Boreal and Thethys domains and separating the Iberian Massif to the South and Armorican Massif to the North. The palaeontological data currently available appears to indicate a predominance of boreal faunas, although also containing diverse incursions of those coming from the Tethys (Comas-Rengifo & Goy, 2010).

The progressive increase in the thickness and the palaeobathymetry of the rhythmic marl-limestone successions within the Asturian Jurassic Basin, as well as the marl/limestone ratio from E to W along the coast, suggests the existence of an intra-platform elongated depression situated around the westernmost area of the coastal cliff outcrops (East of Gijón)

#### The rhythmic succession of the Vega beach

The rhythmic marl-limestone succession of the Pliensbachian that makes up the Rodiles Formation at Vega beach, is 45 m thick (Figs.6,7). Some of the limestone beds, which have a maximum thickness of 45 cm, show a lenticular geometry at outcrop scale, although the lateral extension of those lenses is quite variable, ranging between just a few centimetres (lenticular nodules) and more than ten metres. The origin of these lenticular beds is sometimes controlled by depositional processes, such as the case of limestone bodies having convex bases and flat tops, which represent scours, having bioclasts or whole faunas at their bases and locally displaying normal grading (Figs.8,9). In contrast, others appear to have an exclusively diagenetic origin without any apparent primary control. In this case the limestone beds tend to display a biconvex form.

Within the *black shale* intervals, continuous lateral beds of limestones bounded by planar surfaces and having internal parallel lamination are common, as a result of the diagenetic cementation of the *black shales* (Weedon, 1986; Arzani, 2004). The carbonate content in the limestone beds of the rhythmic series ranges between 70 and 92% and the texture varies from mudstone to packstone (Bádenas *et al.*, 2009) depending not only of the bathymetry but also of the variations in hydraulic energy.

The thickness of the marl interbeds can reach up to 1.25 m, with the larger values present in the dark grey marls and *black shales*. Many of these marly interbeds show one or more erosively based, bioclastic levels, commonly with normal grading trends and a sparse parautochtonous fauna. In other levels, bioclasts and the parautochtonous faunas appear dispersed in a very fine-grained matrix. The colour of the marls varies between medium grey (lighter at the surface due to weathering) and dark grey to black, depending on the content of organic matter and the presence of scattered pyrite of very fine grain size.

Among the invertebrate prevailing macrofauna, molluscs such as ammonites, belemnites, and bivalves, are represented, along with brachiopods, crinoids and echinoids. Within the limestone beds, the fossils appear almost always without deformation due to compaction, while in the marls, many of them are crushed with the exception of those with a thick calcitic shell. The greatest values of flattening are found within the internal moulds of ammonites preserved in episodes of *black shales*. These differences result from the cementation processes that took place in the early diagenesis and during a stage of shallow burial (Westphal, 2006), evidence of which is shown by the localized presence of infilled internal moulds of ammonites traversed by *Chondrites* (Fig.10). One exception is found in the black laminated limestones that locally reveals flattened ammonites, which means that cementation was delayed late diagenetic and formed after compaction.





Figure 7. Stratigraphic log of the middle and upper part of the Rodiles Formation in the Vega beach (Ribadesella)



Figure 7. Cotinuation



Figure 7. Continuation



Figure 7. Cotinuation



**Figure 8.** Shallowing episode belonging to the Jamesoni Zone, composed of five amalgamated and scoured limestone beds (levels 41 to 45 in the Fig.7). Vega beach section



**Figure 9.** Lenticular bed of limestone filling a scour excavated by storms. Note the lateral transition between the lenticular limestone and the light calcareous marl as well as the scours truncation of bioturbated level. Jamesoni Zone. Punta La Llastra section



**Figure 10.** *Chondrites* traversing interval moulds of body fossils. The process evidence that shell dissolution was produced during the early diagenesis in a phase of very shallow burial.

(A) Phosphatized internal mould of an abraded fragment of ammonites. Vega beach section.

**(B)** Internal mould of an ammonites in a marl interbed. Punta La Llastra section.

**(C)** Internal mould of a bivalve in a limestone bed. Jamesoni Zone. Vega beach section

Many examples of interval moulds of burrowing infaunal bivalves in life position occur in the limestone beds and the marl interbeds, resulting from the early diagenetic dissolution of their aragonitic shells (Westphal *et al.*, 2004; Arzani, 2006; Cherns *et al.*, 2008; Wheeley *et al.*, 2008). Some of them show escape structures to the sedimentation and another lateral displacement structures (*Protovirgularia*, Fig.11)

Among the vertebrate fauna, only a few skeletal remains have been found, still pending of identification, in the base of a limestone layer belonging to the Jamesoni Zone. Other marine successions from the Pliensbachian of Asturias have yielded diverse skeletal material including several plesiosaur (Bardet *et al.*, 2008) and ichthyosaur bones and theeth.



**Figure 11.** Horizontal locomotion structures due to infaunal bivalves (*Protovirgularia*) on the top surface of a limestone bed. Jamesoni Zone. Vega beach section

#### **Cyclical organization**

The major cycles in the rhythmic series at Vega beach are measured in metres, with an asymmetrical character (i.e.: small-scale R cycles after Zecchin, 2007), and can be easily identified in coeval outcrops of the region.

Usually these cycles begin with laterally extensive alternations of laminated limestone beds and dark grey to black marls. Progressing upwards, alternations of the same lithologies are seen, but with the limestone beds predominating and becoming richer in bioclasts and whole or disarticulated fauna and showing an irregular stratification (nodular, lenticular or wavy bedding) as well as frequently erosive amalgamations. The dark grey colouration of the marls also disappears towards the top within each shallowing cycle, which represents also a progressive decrease in the sedimentation rate.

#### García-Ramos et al. (2011). Post-workshop field trip guide of the XI International Ichnofabric Workshop

One of the most evident shallowing cycles in this succession occurs in its upper part just below the contact with the terrigenous series of the Late Jurassic (Vega Formation), starting in the Margaritatus Zone with *black shales* and extending into the Spinatum Zone (Fig.12) The most characteristic traits of the upper portion of this cycle are the abundance of bioclasts and articulated or disarticulated macrofauna, mostly bivalves, belemnites, brachiopods and ammonites. Particularly abundant are the large pectinids and the belemnite concentrations, which reach a maximum for the whole Jurassic succession. A high density of U-shaped biogenic structures, mostly *Arenicolites* and protrusive *Diplocraterion* (equilibrichnia), are present here which correspond to a high energy environment affected by common omission surfaces due to erosion. The limestone beds often have a packstone texture, are laterally irregular, have wavy boundaries, and contain scours and other erosive features.



**Figure 12.** Shallowing interval (Spinatum Zone) characterized by the dominance of the *Diplocraterion-Arenicolites* ichnofabric. Note the uncorformable contact with the overlying fluvial strata of the Vega Fm. Vega beach section

This shallowing episode, characterized by a typical increase in the degree of oxygenation of the sea floor, is recognizable throughout W and NW Europe just as in the occidental realm of the Tethys. In some of those locations, such as the Northern Sea Basin or the Yorkshire region in England, the regressive succession includes siliciclastic deposits with structures indicative of subaerial exposure. The process should be related to a doming process previous to the opening of the central sector of the North Atlantic (Hallam, 1984; Steiner *et al.*, 1998).

The geochemical data based on stable isotopes appear to also indicate a strong cooling during the Spinatum Zone just as in relatively more saline waters, favouring the migration of boreal faunas towards the South (Bailey *et al.*, 2003; Morard *et al.*, 2003; Rosales *et al.*, 2004a,b, 2006; van de Schootbrugge *et al.*, 2005; Tremolada *et al.*, 2005; Arias, 2007, 2009; Gomez *et al.*, 2008; Dera *et al.*, 2009 a,b; Mailliot *et al.*, 2009; Reggiani *et al.*, 2010).

For some authors, this stage of cooling may be of glacio-eustatic origin (Guex *et al.*, 2001; Morard *et al.*, 2003). In particular, Price (1999) demonstrated the presence of dropstones and glendonites at high palaeolatitudes.

Other minor shallowing cycles can be seen in Figs. 7,8 between the tops of levels 40 and 45 within the Jamesoni Zone, between the tops of levels 68 and 76 within the Ibex Zone, or between the tops of levels 76 and 81 up near the end of the Ibex Zone and in the lower part of the Davoei Zone. Two new shallowing episodes are seen in turn between the layers 83 and 83 B near the boundary between the Capricornus and Figulinum subzones, within the Davoei Zone, and at the interval between the levels 85 and 86 A in the lower part of the Stokesi Subzone, within the Margaritatus Zone.

#### Millennial-scale elementary cycles

The excellent coastal outcrops from the Rodiles Formation allowed for the recent well-detailed study and bed-to-bed correlation (Bádenas *et al.*, 2009, 2010) of rhythmites in the Vega beach (Ribadesella) and the Punta La Llastra (Villaviciosa) series which are 18 km apart (Fig.13). These were formed in a storm-influenced ramp below the fairweather wave base.

A series of elementary cycles or rhythms can be identified in each of these two equivalent sections. These rhythms are generally a thickness of decimetres (Fig.13) and consist of alternations of limestones or light grey calcareous marls, and medium to dark grey laminated marls (*black shales*).

#### Light coloured marls or limestones

Comprise erosively based (with local scours), graded bioclastic layers, interbedded with intensely bioturbated hemipelagic layers. In addition to the allochtonous bioclasts, these deposits commonly contain autochtonous and parautochtonous articulated and disarticulated macrofauna. A small proportion of sand a silt-sized quartz grains is often present in these layers. The grade of bioturbation within the bioclastic layers is highly variable.

#### Dark grey marls limestones

The dark grey marls, *black shales* and rare limestones have a characteristic lamination and the proportion of bioclasts and articulated or disarticulated macrofauna is much lower and less diverse than that found in the lighter coloured layers mentioned in the previous paragraph. The darker intervals, less rich in carbonate, locally show thin erosively based lenses rich in crinoids, especially those coming from the Margaritatus Zone. Furthermore, the faunal diversity is specially low in these black shale intervals.

The ichnofauna consists of *Chondrites, Planolites* and *Phymatoderma*, penetrating from the overlying lighter coloured marls and limestones.

These light and dark elementary cycles are often included inside of limestone-marl alternations affected by diagenetic cementation (Novo, 1995). Moreover, these do not coincide exactly with those of the cementation and diagenetic dissolution zones, nor with the weathered limestone-marl boundaries in the exposed outcrop (Biernacka *et al.*, 2005).

Parallel to a change from relatively shallower zones of the ramp to the more subsident depocenters, there is a gradual change in lithology, texture, organic content and colour of the two intervals that make up each of these high frequency elementary cycles.

The relatively high initial levels of carbonate both in the bioclastic and hemipelagic intervals are the locations most favourable for the formation of limestone beds during diagenesis. The percentage of Corg in these beds is very low, varying between 0.09 and 0.87 in the Jamesoni and Ibex zones (Saavedra Fernández-Combarro, 1999). However, within some of the laminated and relatively thick *black shale* intervals, such as those that characterize one part of the Ibex and Margaritatus zones, there are some dark grey and blackish



**Figure 13.** Lateral correlation of small-scale elementary and diagenetic cycles between the Punta La Llastra (Villaviciosa) and Vega beach (Ribadesella) sections (Bádenas *et al.*, 2010). Distance between the two outcrops: 18km

parallel-laminated limestones, which have been generated by diagenetic cementation of similarly coloured marls. Examples of dark laminated limestones of a similar character have been described in Lower Jurassic rhythmic series of Great Britain (Arzani, 2006; Sheppard *et al.*, 2006; Paul *et al.*, 2008).

Many limestone beds wedge laterally, at least at outcrop scale, therefore the eventual measures of number and thickness of marl/limestone rhythms show many lateral variations depending of the place selected for these measures (Figs.7,8,14,15). Some of these limestone lenses with convex bases and flat tops, represent scours infilled by bioclastic material (Figs.8,9).

Studies aimed to determine possible orbital oscillations related to periodic climatic changes from the rhythmic carbonate series based exclusively on thickness measurements of limestone and marl alternations may be subject to considerable errors if one overlook early diagenetic process (Böhm *et al.*, 2003; Westphal *et al.*, 2004; 2008, 2010) overprinted to the primary bedding.

Moreover the presence of numerous and recurrent indicators of repeated minor sedimentary interruptions (e.g. erosionally based storm beds truncating underlying tiered ichnofossil communities suggests that it is necessary to exercise caution when using the carbonate rhythms to obtain chronostratigraphic data, such as already indicated by Westphal *et al.* (2004, 2008). This is especially true in the case of rhythmic successions in outcrops that aren't exceptionally well preserved.



Figure 14. Limestone-marl alternations including higher frequency elementary cycles. Upper part of the Jamesoni Zone. Vega beach section



**Figure 15.** Rhythmic marl-limestone succession and elementary cycles. Note the lateral transit between limestones and light marls. Jamesoni Zone. Vega beach section

Recent data based on ammonites (Comas-Rengifo & Goy, 2010) are taken from the section studied at Vega beach within the upper third of the Jamesoni Zone and the basal portion of the Ibex Zone. This has allowed for good lateral correlation to be established between elementary cycles in both successions. Because the most distal section (Punta La Llastra) shows less erosive amalgamations and therefore the sedimentary record is more continuous, it has been chosen to determine the number of elementary cycles (39 in total), as well as the limestone-marl couplets (21).

Assuming that the Jamesoni Zone lasted for 1.15 my according to the Geologic Time Scale (Ogg *et al.*, 2008), it seems that the period of recurrence for each elementary cycle is approximately 9829 years. Taking into account that some of these still show evidence of erosive amalgamations of two or more successive bioclastic elements and that the sedimentary record shows multiple signs of storm erosion and episodes of bypass, their periodicity can be considered much lower.

Millennial-scale cycles similar to these, also constituted by rich and poor carbonate beds, have been described by Elrick *et al.* (1991) in ramp slope deposits of the Mississippian of Montana, as well as by Elrick & Hinnov (2007) in various deep-water rhythmic series of the Palaeozoic of North America.

Given the lateral wedging of some of the limestone beds, following the chosen section they tend to intersect in the rhythmic section of the Punta La Llastra outcrop (Fig.16), between 15 and 18 limestone/ marl cycles of the 21 that can be recognized visually if the section is examined laterally to a distance of approximately 150 m.

If we achieve the same calculation as before, now considering the thickness of the preserved limestonemarl cycles, instead of the elementary cycles, the periodicity obtained for the couplets would be between 18253 and 21277 years, depending on the chosen location. This is consistent with Milankovitch orbital precession values, although a causal connection cannot be firmly established.


**Figure 16.** General aspect of the marl-limestone alternations. Jamesoni Zone and lower part of the Ibex Zone. Punta La Llastra section (Villaviciosa). Note also the primary vertical repetition of light (carbonate-rich) and dark (carbonate-poor) marls representing millennial-scale (climatic?) cycles.

The most likely origin of the lighter bioclastic levels appears to be related to strong and frequent storm events which spread the mostly fragmented biological material supplied from littoral bars all the way to the outer part of the ramp, together with parautochtonous articulated and disarticulated shells (Figs.9,17,18,19,20).

The more calcareous levels, often represented by a light grey, intensely bioturbated mudstone to wackestone limestone, maybe represent stages of low sedimentation, mostly hemipelagic, the sedimentary record of which is situated immediately above and/or in lateral areas to bioclastic scours of storm origin associated with abundant episodes of by pass. The storms that generated these erosive structures supplied oxygen to the sea floor and at the same time transport an immigrant fauna dominated by decapod crustaceans from shallower-water ramp areas. The ichnofauna includes mainly *Asterosoma, Thalassinoides, Gyrolithes, and Rhizocorallium.* Decapods carried by gravitational flows to relatively deeper-water zones, usually less oxygenated, were commonly known as doomed pioneers, according to the interpretations of previous authors, such as Föllmi & Grimm (1990) and Grimm and Föllmi (1994).

To the contrary, the levels of dark grey to black laminated marls preferently accumulated in deeper areas of the ramp can represent calm stages of the sea, sporadically affected by minor and less frequency storm episodes that put a large quantity of mud in suspension together with dispersed bioclastic material. A similar hypothesis was proposed by Van Buchem *et al.* (1994) for the rhythmic series of the Pliensbachian of Yorkshire (UK), by Mattioli & Pittet (2004) for rhythmic series of the Lower Jurassic in central Italy and by Biernacka *et al.* (2005) for the Late Permian of the Nord-Sudetic Basin in Poland. During these episodes, the sea floor was likely relatively poor in oxygen, especially towards the deeper areas of the ramp especially favourable for the *black shale* accumulation. In the upper portion of these intervals, there is habitually a well developed vertical zonation of ichnofauna (simple tiering, Taylor *et al.*, 2003).



**Figure 17.** Graded marly bioclastic level (tempestite) with planar erosive base and parauthoctonous brachiopds in the top. Above laminated dark marls. Punta La Llastra section



**Figure 18.** Graded marly bioclastic level similar to preceding image. Note in this case a highly bioturbated level in the upper part of the marl interbed. Jamesoni Zone.Vega beach section



**Figure 19.** Scoured limestone bed (49) with fossil concentrations in the base of scour. Jamesoni Zone. Vega beach section



**Figure 20.** Bioclastic storm bed (lighter colour) showing normal grading between darker marls. Note the bioclastic infill in flattened burrows of *Thalassinoides* and the underlying bioturbation by *Chondrites*. Jamesoni Zone. Punta La Llastra section

Thickness of these light colour bioclastic-hemipelagic levels is in direct relation to the persistence of relatively oxygenated conditions of the bottom (Savrda & Bottjer, 1989; Savrda, 2007), depending at the same time on the frequency and/or intensity of the storms that affect the carbonate ramp. Complex tiering patterns (sensu Taylor *et al.*, 2003) occurred under slow sedimentation (Figs.21,22,23,24,25).



Figure 21. Complex tiering ichnofabric dominated by *Chondrites*, *Rhizocorallium* and *Thalassinoides* in a limestone bed. Vega beach section



**Figure 22.** Limestone bed showing a gradual transit between the Light *Chondrites-Phymatoderma* ichnofabric (lower part) to *Asterosoma-Thalassinoides* ichnofabric (middle part) and to Diffuse mottling ichnofabric (upper part)



**Figure 23.** Light *Chondrites-Phymatoderma* ichnofabric underlying an *Asterosoma-Thalassionides* ichnofabric (lighter bioclastic marl)



**Figure 24.** Bedding plane view of a bioturbated marly interbed with *Thalassionides, Chondrites, Rhizocorallium* and *Planolites.* Complex tiering ichnofabric. Punta La Llastra section



Figure 25. Bedding plane view of a marly interbed bioturbated by *Thalassionides* and *Phymatoderma*. Complex tiering ichnofabric. Punta La Llastra section

Deeply penetrating (up to 15 cm), up to 8 cm wide *Thalassinoides* (*Spongeliomorpha*?) occurs locally within the *black shales* of the Margaritatus Zone in the Vega beach section, cross-cutting the background ichnocoenosis (Figs.26,27,28). This illustrates the firmground *Glossifungites* ichnofacies.

It still needs to be confirmed if these alternating episodes of high and low energy, of different colour and lithological composition are related with climatic cycles of millennial scale which may in turn represent a part of other larger-scale precession cycles inside the Milankovitch band.

Preliminary analysis suggests that the intensely bioturbated limestone most likely represents more arid climate, whereas the dark and laminated marl and *black shale* intervals correspond to more humid periods. A similar interpretation has been proposed previously for rhythmic marl-limestone series of different ages (Pratt, 1984; Bottjer *et al.*, 1986; Sethi & Leithold, 1994; Pittet *et al.*, 2000; Mader *et al.*, 2004; Sagasti, 2005; Meyers, 2006; Mailliot *et al.*, 2009; Mutterlose *et al.*, 2009; Tucker *et al.*, 2009; Bonis *et al.*, 2010). In any case, the general climatic conditions may have been controlled by a monsoonal system, which is to be expected in a relatively low latitude zone (roughly 27-30° N) and nearly to the coast, within a Pangea that was starting to break apart at that time (Wang, 2009).

The recurrent intervals of thin laminated *black shales* probably represent episodes of warm and humid climate with more frequent precipitation and great content of silt, clay and plant material. As a result, a brackish surface layer may have been formed, leading to density stratification and oxygen depletion on the sea floor. Extensive colonization of the sea bottom may have occurred only after storm events that may have disturbed this water stratification. A large productivity of phytoplankton should be added to this, related with the sources of nutrients coming in from the emerged zones. Moreover, during these stages with higher sedimentation rates the muddy sediments of the seafloor were probably soupy (Schmid-Röhl & Röhl, 2003).



Figure 26. Large *Thalassinoides* ichnofabric (*Glossifungites* ichnofacies) bed 98. Margaritatus Zone. Vega beach section



Figure 27. Large *Thalassinoides* ichnofabric (*Glossifungites* ichnofacies) bed 99. Margaritatus Zone. Vega beach section



**Figure 28.** Large *Thalassinoides* ichnofabric in a Light calcareous marl. Note a dark marl infilled *Arenicolites* burrow truncated by a erosion surface (*Glossifungites* ichnofacies). Margaritaus Zone. Vega beach section

Furthermore, the limited tidal range in this extensive epicontinental sea may have also promoted density stratification (Allison & Wright, 2005; Wells *et al.*, 2008). Additionally in these circumstances, the water cloudiness will be greater, which hinders the carbonate productivity (Tucker *et al.*, 2009). This implies that, during these mud-rich episodes from continental provenance, the development of bioclastic bars in the most shallow part of the ramp, would likely be very limited or even completely halted (Hallam, 1984). Isotopic studies of C and O from belemnite rostra show a temperature increase associated with these episodes of *black shale* accumulation (Armendáriz *et al.*, 2010).

On the contrary, the main bioclastic levels and the light grey and intensely bioturbated hemipelagics, may have formed in a well oxygenated environment maybe during stages of aridity with somewhat lower temperatures. For the most part, the dilution with fine terrigenous continental material in these intervals is minimal, which was favourable to a greater production of carbonates, such that a greater development of the benthic fauna and deposition of bioclastic bars took place in the shallower zones of the ramp. The partial destruction of those bars during storms would supply the necessary material for the formation of the bioclastic levels of these elementary cycles.

In the particular case of the Early Jurassic of Asturias, the influence of upwelling processes as a possible mechanism for the deposition of the *black shales* is unlikely. This is indicated by the large distance of deepwater areas, as well as the virtual absence of limestone-marl rhythmites in determined areas of active margins affected by those processes during the Jurassic. Waters originated at great depths are also unfavourable to the production and accumulation of aragonite, which is an essential mineral for the formation of carbonate rhythmites (Westphal & Munnecke, 2003). Röhl & Schmid-Röhl (2005) also reject a model of upwelling for the origin of the Posidonia Shale of the Lower Toarcian in SW Germany. The early dissolution of

fossil aragonitic shells constitutes a local source of carbonate which favoured the processes of cementation, leading to the development of limestone beds (Munnecke & Samtleben, 1996; Biernacka *et al.*, 2005; Wheeley *et al.*, 2008).

In the shallower areas or submarine highs of the epicontinental sea in which these series were forming, the precipitation of calcium carbonate which would later give way to the limestone beds, can be partially or completely controlled by the variations of the initial composition of sediment and by sedimentary structures (e.g. scours, ripples, ichnofossils, etc.), and is also early to diagenetic, as was discussed earlier. Nonetheless, in the deeper and/or more subsiding areas, having a greater amount of organic matter, the importation and precipitation of calcium carbonate is somewhat lowered resulting in the formation of marly limestones or calcareous marls. Additionally, this precipitation took place in a later stage of diagenesis which is demonstrated, for example, by the internal moulds of ammonites or by ichnofossils (e.g. *Thalassinoides* o *Chondrites*) which show a certain degree of compaction although always less than that in the adjacent laminated marls (Figs.20,23,29,30,31). A similar phenomenon was mentioned by Scotchman (1989) in the Kimmeridge Clay of the UK.

The absence of *Zoophycos* in these rhythmic series of the Pliensbachian can be explained by several interrelated factors, including the relatively shallow water depths, frequently high water cloudiness, and limited connection with the open sea.

The rhythmic succession of the Pliensbachian of Asturias is therefore influenced by redox, dilution, productivity and energetic cycles.



**Figure 29.** Light *Chondrites-Phymatoderma* ichnofabric showing a gradual transit to the *Asterosoma-Thalassinoides* ichnofabric. Note the laminated dark marls in the lower part. Punta La Llastra section



**Figure 30.** Bioclastic storm deposit showing normal grading and an upwards transition (Dark *Chondrites-Phymatoderma* ichnofabric) to laminated dark shales. Note the erosive base of the tempestite bed cutting a bioturbated level dominated by the deep tier *Phymatoderma*. Jamesoni Zone. El Puntal section



**Figure 31.** *Phymatoderma* and *Chondrites* specimens in the boundary between an highly bioturbated limestone and a laminated to bioturbated marly interbed. Note the differential compaction of the ichnofossils in both lithologies, demostrating the early diagenetic cementation of the limestones. Jamesoni Zone. El Puntal section

According to these approaches, the light grey bioclastic and/or bioturbated beds (limestones or marls) represent stages with well-oxygenated sea bottoms affected, alternative or simultaneously, by low accumulation rates (hemipelagites) and high accumulation rates (tempestites). Nevertheless the whole take place during intervals of relatively lower sedimentation rate according to nomenclature of Gómez & Fernández-López (1994).

To the contrary, the medium to dark grey, laminated and poorly bioturbated beds represent stages or environments with poorly-oxygenated to anoxic sea bottoms characterized by relatively higher sedimentation rate and more elevated proportions of organic matter.

The pronounced differences in the Bioturbation Index (BI) between the lighter and darker beds are therefore related with: a) the oxygen content in the sea bottom controlled by the intensity and frequency of storms, and b) the relative sedimentation rates.

To the preceding processes it is necessary to consider the local and regional tectonics controlling the temporary apparition of relatively shallow water subsident depocentres favourable for the thickest *black shale* episodes.

#### Major episodes of accumulation of dark marls and black shales

They are represented by larger scale laminated dark marl and *black shale* intervals dm and m in thickness and therefore more prolonged in the time that the others to bed-scale previously analized.

These intervals include thin lighter grey cm-thick bioturbated marly layers which likely represent sporadic events of greater oxygenation in the sea floor. The main *black shale* episodes in the Vega beach succession are located, according to the biostratigraphic data of Comas-Rengifo & Goy (2010), in the Upper Sinemurian (part of the Raricostratum Zone), in the Lower Pliensbachian (part of the Jamesoni Zone and almost the whole of the Ibex Zone, Fig.32) and in the Upper Pliensbachian (Subnodosus Subzone within the Margaritatus Zone Fig.33). These three main episodes of *black shales* are practically synchronous with those mentioned by Quesada *et al.* (2005) in the Basque Cantabrian Basin, although also show a partial equivalence with those of the Upper Sinemurian and Pliensbachian of the Lusitanian Basin in Portugal (Duarte *et al.*, 2010).

These major *black shale* deposits are coincident roughly with the onset of transgressive episodes and peaked in the subsequent maximum flooding zones. Soft and soupy substrates and high sedimentation rates are envisaged, particularly in the more subsiding depocenters, although in seafloors relatively shallows. Van Buchem *et al.* (1994) and Fernández-López *et al.* (2000) observed the same phenomena in the upper Lias of Yorkshire (UK) and Lower Pliensbachian of Portugal, respectively. On the other hand, the presence of euxinic conditions within the photic zone of the water column has been previously suggested by Pancost *et al.* (2004), Van de Schootbrugge *et al.* (2005) and Prauss (2007).

The fact that these Pliensbachian *black shale* facies are not found in other areas of the Iberian Peninsula (other than the two previously mentioned), such as the Iberian Range, the Algarve or the Betic Zone suggests that their development is conditioned in great part by a tecto-sedimentary context within a local or a more restricted regional scope. The poorly oxygenated conditions would be a result of the irregularities of the epicontinental sea floor and its relatively limited depth, which would prevent water circulation, particularly in the most subsiding areas of the basin (Tyson, 1996).

An additional circumstance that would contribute to this frequent water-mass stratification is its palaeogeographic location typical of low gradient epicontinental shallow seas between emerged areas and isolated from the oceanic tidal waves and with microtidal to a-tidal characteristics (Allison & Wright, 2005).

Specifically for this palaeogeographic context, the phenomenon of upwelling as a generator of anoxia doesn't appear plausible in this case, given that good water circulation is required for its development.



Figure 32. Laminated *black shales* belonging to the Ibex Zone. Vega beach section



Figure 33. Repeated *black shale* episodes alternating with light grey marls and limestones. Note the smaller-scale elementary cycles. Vega beach section

Therefore, the main source of nutrients that facilitated the anoxia would be controlled by sources of water and fine sediment coming from nearby emerged areas. In any case, the amount of poorly oxygenated marine water would have been scant and in close proximity to the sea floor, in such a manner that during significant storms, the sediment-water interface would be well aerated, allowing for the sporadic colonization of a particular type of opportunistic fauna capable of bioturbating the sea floor.

The total concentration in organic carbon (TOC) in the *black shales* from the Jamesoni and Ibex zones (apdated from biostratigraphic data based on Comas-Rengifo & Goy, 2010), reach up to 7.48 % (Suárez Ruiz, 1988; Borrego *et al.*, 1997).

Apparently, not all of the marly levels rich in organic matter which appear in the succession have the same significance. For example, a given interval within the Jamesoni Zone is made up of many brachiopod-shells, many of which are infilled with oil, something that does not occur in the shells of the Ibex and Margaritatus Zones. Their origin is probably related to storm currents, rich in mud and faecal pellets, and capable of picking up a large number of these individuals, which were then buried alive. The interior of these shells was filled much later with oil, after of the deep burial stage.

One of the most typical characteristics of the *black shales* from the Ibex and Margaritatus Zones is their bioclastic concentrations, frequently lenticular, formed almost exclusively by crinoids and with an erosive base.

With respect to the range or degree of evolution of the organic material in these *black shales*, according to Suárez Ruiz (1988) and Suárez-Ruiz & Prado (1995), gradually increases from W to E along the coastal outcrops, progressing from a stage of diagenesis (close to Avilés and Gijón) to another of catagenesis (from Villaviciosa to Ribadesella), the last of which containing highly evolved organic matter and within which the outcrop at Vega beach is located. This increase pattern in the evolution to the east may have resulted from an increase of sediment load towards the East as a consequence of the rifting process that took place in the Late Jurassic-Early Cretaceous, with a direction of extension NE-SW (Lepvrier & Martínez García, 1990).

#### Trace fossils and ichnofabrics

Pliensbachian marl/limestone rhythmites of Asturias show a relatively high diversity of trace fossils, most of them belonging to the *Skolithos*, *Cruziana* and *Glossifungites* ichnofacies.

The most representative ichnogenera in the succession, although represented in variable proportions are: *Arenicolites*, *Asterosoma*, *Chondrites*, *Conichnus*, *Diplocraterion*, *Gyrolithes*, *Kulindrichnus*, *Lockeia*, *Palaeophycus*, *Phymatoderma*, *Phycosiphon*?, *Planolites*, *Protovirgularia*, *Rhizocorallium*, *Skolithos*, *Taenidium*, *Teichicnus*, *Thalassinoides* and *Trichichnus*.

Ichnological analysis, focusing on trace fossil composition and ichnofabrics, was conducted in a total of eleven Pliensbachian outcrops located in the sea cliffs between Gijón and Ribadesella localities.

Eight ichnofabrics have been differentiated, based on the most abundant and/or visible ichnogenera in the outcrops or the most characteristic texture (Fig.34). However, ichnofabric differentiation is variable depending on lithofacies, being easier in marls and marly limestones intervals than in limestone beds. Strong diagenetic obliteration affecting the last ones difficults a clear identification directly in the outcrop; in these cases ichnofabrics have been studied on cutting surfaces and thin sections.

#### A. Light Chondrites-Phymatoderma ichnofabric (Figs. 23, 29, 30, 31, 35, 36, 37, 38)

Characterized by the presence of light carbonate-rich filled burrows on a darker and often laminated sediment background. This ichnofabric is mainly recognized into the marly intervals.









Figure 34. Main ichnofabrics identified in the Pliensbachian marl-limestone rhythmic successions





Figure 35. Phymatoderma specimens emplaced in a dark marl of the Jamesoni Zone. Vega beach section



**Figure 36.** Detailed view of *Phymatoderma* specimens showing the pelletoidal infil and the patchy distribution in the marl interbed. Vega beach section



Figure 37. Simple tiering in a marl interbed. Light *Chondrites-Phymatoderma* ichnofabric. Jamesoni Zone. Vega beach section



**Figure 38.** Marly interval showing three different ichnofabrics. Lower level (Dark *Chondrites-Planolites* ichnofabric). Middle level (Light *Chondrites-Phymatoderma* ichnofabric). Upper level (*Asterosoma-Thalassionides* ichnofabric). Punta la Llastra section

The overall trace fossil diversity of this ichnofabric is low, with two dominant, near exclusive, ichnogenera. Two forms of *Chondrites* have been differentiated based on size: smaller forms with less than 1 mm in diameter, and larger forms between 1 and 2 mm. Small *Chondrites* are registered in a comparatively shallow tier respect to the larger forms, always emplaced in a deeper tier. The deepest tier in this ichnofabric is colonized by *Phymatoderma* (*Chondrites granulatus* after Simpson, 1957 and Savrda *et al.*, 1991), showing tubes of 3-6 mm in diameter infilled by faecal pellets.

Distribution of ichnotaxa is variable, with *Chondrites* extended uniformly and densely into the substrate while *Phymatoderma* shows a characteristic patchy distribution. Furthermore *Chondrites* systems normally do not cross-cut one another, probably due to phobotaxis.

The Bioturbation Index (BI) after Droser & Bottjer (1989) range between 3 and 4.

Following Taylor et al. (2003), this ichnofabric corresponds to a simple tiering, and was emplaced in a soft to stiffground transition.

Occasionally, *Thalassinoides*, *Planolites*, *Trichichnus*, *Palaeophycus* and *Rhizocorallium*, are present.

The ichnofabric reveals the work of deep tracemakers colonizing a poorly oxygenated substrate from a upper level better oxygenated. This ichnofabric is similar to the short-term oxygenation events of Savrda & Bottjer (1989). These organic structures record the emplacement of transition-layer burrows (piped zones) into laminated sediments that were far enough below the sediment-water surface to prevent mixed layer bioturbation during the oxygenation episodes (Savrda, 2007). The piped zones represent also the initial phases of these storm-related oxygenation episodes.

The latest and deeper burrows such as *Chondrites* and *Phymatoderma* were emplaced into a substrate of stiff to firm consistency (see Schieber, 2003).

## B. Asterosoma-Thalassinoides ichnofabric (Figs. 9, 20, 22, 23, 29, 38, 39, 40)

As the previous ichnofabric, this one is characterized by light carbonate-rich filled burrows on a darker sediment background. Although this ichnofabric is easily differentiated in the marl and marly limestone intervals, its predominance at the base or into the limestone beds, difficult their recognition due to diagenetic obliteration.

Diversity of this ichnofabric is high, with the most abundant ichnogenera being *Asterosoma-Thalassinoides*, and associated *Chondrites*, *Lockeia*, *Protovirgularia*, *Planolites*, *Rhizocorallium*, *Phycosiphon*?, *Conichnus*, *Gyrolithes* and *Teichichnus*.

The usual BI is 5. This ichnofabric is usually registered in a shallower tier than the aforementioned Light *Chondrites-Phymatoderma* ichnofabric as a frozen profile of a simple tiering produced in a softground.

## C. Diffuse mottling ichofabric (Figs. 22, 31, 41)

Its nearly exclusive presence into the light carbonate-rich limestones, strongly affected by diagenesis, together with the intense background bioturbation, and the absence of color differentiation, difficult the identification of discrete trace fossils inthe outcrops. Even so, *Thalassinoides, Asterosoma* and *Chondrites* with poorly outlined contours are registered. Represent one of the different varieties of the complex tiering after Taylor *el al.* (2003).

This ichnofabric represents colonization of a softground probably in a well oxygenated hemipelagic environment with a low sedimentation rate.



**Figure 39.** Simple tiering in a marl interbed belong to Light *Chondrites-Phymatoderma* ichnofabric showing a gradual transit to the *Asterosoma-Thalassinoides* ichnofabric (lower part of the limestone bed). Villar section



**Figure 40.** Small-scale elementary cycles in a marly interbed. The limestone bed at the top include an *Asterosoma-Thalassinoides* ichnofabric, poorly recognized due to early diagenetic carbonate cementation. Jamesoni Zone. Punta La Llastra section



Figure 41. *Rhizocorallium* specimen with dark fill reborrowed by *Chondrites* in a Diffusse mottling ichnofabric. Margaritaus Zone. Vega beach section

## D. Complex tiering ichnofabric (Figs.21,24,25)

This ichnofabric is mainly registered into the most carbonate-rich beds (limestones), being their outcrop differentiation difficult except when a partial late diagenetic carbonate dissolution is produced. Represent another variety of complex tiering after Taylor *el al.* (2003).

The overall trace fossil diversity is between low and moderate, being the dominant ichnotaxa *Thalassinoides*, *Rhizocorallium*, *Chondrites* and *Phymatoderma*, but locally *Planolites*, *Lockeia*, *Protovirgularia*, *Gyrolithes*, *Asterosoma* and *Conichnus* can be also recognized. Minimum deformation of ichnofossils is favoured by a early diagenesis of the limestone beds.

Bioturbation Index (BI) is between 4 and 5. This ichnofabric reveals the colonization of a multi-tiered substrate in soft to stiff conditions.

This ichnofabrics can be associated to repetitive processes of erosion and bioclastic deposition due to distal tempestite events, separated by short intervals of omission or hemipelagic deposition. Erosive processes determine a taphonomic filter with the frequent elimination of the uppermost tiers and the potential preservation of the intermedious and deeper ones bounded in the upper part by minor erosive surfaces. These surfaces are usually partially blurred due to the following colonization by tracemakers, determining the amalgamation of different phases of colonization. This complex tiering ichofabric is relatively similar to the

extended oxygenation events of Savrda & Bottjer (1989). They are recognized by extensive cross-cutting relationships between ichnofossil varieties in the piped zones as a consequence of upward migration of the tiered infauna through time (Savrda & Bottjer, 1989).

This ichnofabric is associated, in some cases, to transgressive surfaces.

#### E. Dark Chondrites-Planolites ichnofabric (Figs. 30, 38, 42)

This ichnofabric, generally with small vertical expansion, is characterized by dark filled burrows on lighter carbonate-rich and highly bioturbated sediment background. It is usually registered in the upper parts of both limestone and bioclastic calcareous marls of distal tempestitic origin, located below dark gray laminated marls.

Overall trace fossil diversity is low and the Bioturbation Index (BI) is 2.

This ichnofabric could be related to the episodes of "oxygen deterioration" in Taylor *et al.* (2003) or to the "gradual deoxygenation events" in Savrda & Bottjer (1989). The colonization of tracemakers occurs in soft to stiffground conditions.

The record in the case study of dark *Chondrites* in well oxygenated and light substrates prevents on the generalized use of this ichnogenera as indicative of anoxic conditions into sediments according to proposal from Bromley & Ekdale (1984) as well as revealing a chemiosymbiotic behavior as indicated by Savrda *et al.* (1991).



Figure 42. Belemnite concentration in a scoured storm bed cutting an highly bioturbated marly level. Margaritatus Zone. Vega beach section

# F. Kulindrichnus-Rhizocorallium ichnofabric (Fig.43)

This ichnofabric is near exclusively registered at upper part of the limestone beds associated there to planar erosive surfaces just below the usually laminated dark marly intervals. Thus, the ichnofabric represents the emplacement of dark filled burrows in lighter carbonate-rich and highly bioturbated host sediments.

The overall trace fossil diversity is low and the Bioturbation Index (BI) is 2.

Several features allow the attribution to stiffground to firmground conditions, as: the ichnofabric composition, including the presence of *Conichnus*, *Diplocraterion* and *Arenicolites*, the undeformed burrows structures, their sharp boundaries and the truncation of previous soft bottom burrows. Thus, probably a superposition of the *Glossifungites* ichnofacies to a previous *Cruziana* ichnofacies can be interpreted.



Figure 43. Phosphatized *Kulindrichnus* in the erosive top surfaces of limestone beds. *Kulindrichnus-Rhizocorallium* ichnofabric

## G. Large Thalassinoides ichnofabric (Figs. 26, 27, 28, 44)

This ichnofabric is registered in calcareous marls and limestone beds, being the best examples those from beds 98, 99, 101, 102, and 103 (Margaritatus Zone).

The overall trace fossil diversity is low and the Bioturbation Index (BI) is between 3 and 4. *Thalassinoides*-like structures are prominent together with some *Diplocraterion* and *Arenicolites*.

In the base of the limestone beds, very large *Thalassinoides* (*Spongeliomorpha*?) are prominent, with tube diameters between 4 and 10 cm, while into the marly levels the horizontal branches show a slight flattening by compaction. The *Thalassinoides* structures are robust, sharp-walled and unlined, commonly penetrating up to 15-20 cm below the associated erosive discontinuities. The latter are located in the boundary between the hosting highly bioturbated light calcareous marl or limestone beds and the overlying dark gray laminated marls.



Figure 44. Bioturbated marly interbed (light colour) between laminated dark marls. Note the planar erosive top of the light marl. Large *Thalassionides* ichnofabric (*Glossifungites* ichnofacies). Margaritatus Zones. Vega beach section

The size of structures could be related with adult producers (crustaceans) that survived transport by storm currents (allochtonous tracemakers) and renew their burrowing activities in the new deeper environment. They are the so-called "doomed pioneers" of Föllmi & Grimm (1990) and Grimm & Föllmi (1994). These biogenic structures produced by allochtonous crustaceans have been recognized also by Fürsich (1998), Jensen & Atkinson (2001), Pemberton *et al.* (2001), Savrda & Nanson (2003), and Savrda *et al.* (2010).

The sharp-walled biogenic structures created by these crustaceans (probably thalassinid decapods), cross-cut an exhumed previous community, reflecting the new colonization of a firm substrate (*Glossifungites* ichnofacies).

The origin of these marine firmgrounds with *Thalassinoides* may be related to: a) incipient synsedimentary cementation of carbonates during periods of sediment bypass and/ or non deposition, or b) erosional exhumation of compacted muds (Savrda, 2007). In these Pliensbachian examples here studied the fill of *Thalassinoides* is cast by carbonate-rich light sediments located below a storm-generated erosion surface associated to bypass processes and covered finally with laminated dark marls.

# H. Diplocraterion-Arenicolites ichnofabric (Fig.12)

This ichnofabric is mainly located in the upper part of the rhythmic succession, between beds 111 and 132, into the *Spinatum* Zone, in coincidence with a well established shallowing phase, recognized in all of West European domain.

The overall trace fossil diversity is very low and Bioturbation Index (BI) is between 3 and 4. Trace fossil assemblage is mainly represented by protrusive *Diplocraterion*, showing a high density in both marly and limestone bioclastic beds (wackstone to packstone). Variable colour infilling is recognized, with dark specimens into light-surrounding material and viceversa. Other scarce ichnotaxa are *Thalassinoides* and *Chondrites*, the latter sometimes penetrating the marginal limbs of *Diplocraterion*.

Shell concentrations dominated by belemnites and bivalves (pectinids) are significantly registered. These shells show frequently borings.

This ichnofabric represents a succession of repetitive firmgrounds (*Glossifungites* facies) overprinting a softground community. The firmgrounds are associated to repeated small wave-reworked erosion surfaces.

Stop 2. Villar sea cliffs (Villaviciosa). Reworked hardground ichnofabrics at the top of regressive small-scale cycles. Upper Sinemurian (Lower Jurassic) successions in a inner ramp characterized by shallow water nodular limestones

Marl-limestone rhythmic successions (Rodiles Formation) are common in the Lower and Middle Jurassic sea cliffs of the Asturian eastern coast. The Rodiles Formation consists of two members: the lower one is the Buerres Member and upper one the Santa Mera Member (Valenzuela *et al.*, 1986) (Fig.4).

The Buerres Member consists of nodular limestones with thin marly interbeds and shows several semilithified firmgrounds and hardgrounds capping small-scale (decimeters to meters) regressive cycles (R cycles after Zecchin, 2007) in response to high-frequency sea-level changes (Fig.45). The whole accumulated in a shallow-water inner carbonate ramp.

The outcrop proposed for observation and study is located to the east of the Villaviciosa estuary (Fig.1).

The matter for discussion in this outcrop are several loosen calcareous blocks fallen of the sea cliffs and showing well preserved ichnofabrics enclosed into firmground and hardground levels (Valenzuela *et al.*, 1992) (Fig.46).

These omission surfaces cover a succession of nodular and cross-stratified pelmicrites forming waveripples as well as hummocky beds of storm origin (Fig.47). Other characteristic structures placed below the hardground are synsedimentary deformations (convoluted beds and slumps) probably related to storminduced wave loading processes which represent a good marker horizon for stratigraphic correlation in the Asturian Lower Jurassic series (García-Ramos *et al.*, 1989, 1992).



**Figure 45.** Small-scale regressive cycles topped by omission surfaces and hardgrounds in an outcrop of the Upper Sinemurian rocks located 550 m to the west of the Stop 2



Figure 46. Reworked hardground at the top of a small-scale regressive cycle. Calcareous block fallen in the base of the sea cliffs



Figure 47. Cross-stratified pelmicrites forming wave-ripples located lightly below the hardground

Once formed, the firmgrounds and hardgrounds were erosively reworked and broken by waves and storms in platy limestone fragments (Fig.48) that were submitted to several and repetitive processes of biological encrustation (oysters) (Fig.48) and boring by polychaetes and bivalves (Figs.49,50).

Many of the bivalve borings (*Gastrochaenolites*) were probably emplaced in firmgrounds and are incomplete in their upper part due to erosional processes (Figs.49,50).

The platy and rounded limestone fragments are traversed by multiple cracks, eroded *Gastrochaenolites*, small vertical tubes (*Trypanites*?, *Skolithos*?) and covered by encrusting oysters indicating extended exposure on the sea bottom prior to burial.

There are also no articulated valves in the oysters attached to hardground, therefore these encrusters were dead before final burial.

The small cracks connect in an irregular manner, but no show polygonal patterns (Figs.49,50).

The origin of the cracks is problematic but their characteristics suggest, at least for many of them, an emplacement during the firmground stage (i.e.: the *Gastrochaenolites* and other vertical small biogenic structures determinate partially the orientation and termination of the cracks) (Fig.50).

Demicco & Hardie (1994) mentioned in a Lower Ordovician succession of western Maryland (USA), firmgrounds with an irregular erosional surface at the top of wave-ripple peloidal carbonates overlained by a flat pebble conglomerate. The pebbles have also rounded corners and have been interpreted as intraclasts ripped up from the firmground by storm-generated bottom currents. Demicco & Hardie (op. cit.) consider that firmgrounds can be easily broken up and transported as cohesive intraclasts.



Figure 48. Erosively reworked platy and rounded limestone fragments of the hardground. Note the borings, the cracking and the encrusting oysters



Figure 49. Eroded *Gastrochaenolites* borings, some of them infilled by echinoderm skeletal fragments and small lithoclasts



Figure 50. Cracks controlled partially eroded by Gastochaenolites and other small biogenic structures

If these conclusions are correct, it is necessary to suppose that the *Gastrochaenolites* and the small vertical biogenic tubes (similar to *Trypanites*) and probably due to polychaetes, were emplaced during the firmground stage (*Skolithos*?), because many cracks postdate and displace the above-mentioned biogenic structures (Figs.49,50). An alternative interpretation, although more dubious, may be invoked, supposing that some *Trypanites* were emplaced in firmgrounds as states Goldring & Kaźmierczak (1974) and Gruszczyński (1986).

The *Thalassinoides* networks excavated in the firmground are typically infilled by small lithoclasts and bioclasts (Fig.51), the latter composed of broken shell fragments and echinoderm skeletal debris (Fig.49).



Figure 51. Thalasinoides networks (firmground stage) infilled by lithoclasts and bioclasts in a loosen block

Stop 3. El Puntal sea cliffs (Villaviciosa). Rhizocoralliumdominated ichnofabrics in marl-limestone alternations of an Upper-Sinemurian succession

El Puntal outcrop is located in the western margin of the Villaviciosa estuary (Fig.52). This stop is focused on several aspects related to *Rhizocorallium*-dominated ichnofabric enclosed into the marllimestone alternations of the Buerres Member (Rodiles Formation) (Figs.4,53), dated as Upper Sinemurian, Obtusum Zone (Suárez Vega, 1974; Comas-Rengifo & Goy, 2010).

The *Rhizocorallium* ichnofabric is settled into the thin transgressive lower part of a small-scale dominant regressive cycle (R cycles of Zecchin, 2007). These cycles are asymmetrical and composed of a dominant regressive part, whereas transgressive strata are relatively thin. R cycles are similar to classical parasequences but without the interpretation problems associated to them (Walker, 1992; Arnott, 1995; Miall, 1997; Catuneanu, 2006; Zecchin, 2007).

Thinner transgressive intervals may be produced in these nearshore and low-gradient topography settings, if erosion and sediment bypass prevail, the transgression is rapid, or in sediment starved conditions (Zecchin, 2007).

The characteristic L-shaped *Rhizocorallium* specimens of this outcrop are enclosed into a marly interval placed between 35 and 50 cm above a hardground surface (Fig.54) representing the base of R cycle. The regressive part of it consists of nodular limestone beds and lens (pelmicrites) with wave-ripples and storm-related hummocky cross-stratification, alternating with marls.



Figure 52. Location of the El Puntal outcrop into the western margin of Villaviciosa estuary



Figure 53 . Aspect of the El Puntal outcrop showing a small-scale regressive cycle with a hardground in the base (red arrow). The main level with L-shaped *Rhizocorallium* specimens (black arrow) is located into the relatively thin transgressive interval


Figure 54. View of a reworked hardground correlatable with the same level showed in the Stop 2

Some L-shaped U-tubes of *Rhizocorallium* were filled with micritic limestone and intensely reburrowed by *Chondrites* (Fig.55), but in many others, the fill is bioclastic and lithoclastic as well as the spreite (Figs.56,57,58). The sharp contract with hosted marls, local evidence of scratch-marks and nearly circular sections of tubular limbs, suggest a setting in a firmground (*Glossifungites* ichnofacies).



Figure 55. Segment of a *Rhizocorallium* limb reborrowed by *Chondrites* 



**Figure 56.** L-shaped U-tubes of *Rhizocorallium* filled with bioclastic and lithoclastic sediments. Note in the upper picture the flattened variety with protuberances emplaced in an upper tier together with *Chondrites* 



Figure 57. Horizontal segment of a Rhizocorallium specimen. Notice the bioclastic and lithoclastic fillin the spreite



**Figure 58.** Retrusive *Rhizocorallium* above the scale showing also an increasing in size towards the distal part (*Glossifungites* ichnofacies)

The tracemakers of *Chondrites* may have preferentially exploited *Rhizocorallium* burrow fills perhaps because, compared to hosted marls, these fills either had greater nutrient value or had sediment consistences that were more amenable for feeding and/or locomotion (Locklair & Savrda, 1998).

Some other references on *Chondrites* fills in *Rhizocorallium* limbs include to Simpson (1957), Farrow (1966), Sellwood (1970) and Moghadam & Paul (2000).

Several specimens of *Rhizocorallium* in this outcrop show an increasing in size towards the distal part (fan-shaped) (Fig.58). This is probably related to the growth of the tracemaker (Uchman *et al.*, 2000). The latter was at least in many occasions a crustacean as suggested by scratch-mark impressions (Sellwood, 1970; Fürsich, 1974; Schlirf, 2003; 2011; Seilacher, 2007; Rodríguez-Tovar & Pérez Valera, 2008).

The characteristic L-shaped *Rhizocorallium* specimens (Fig. 56) of this outcrop are not included in the new classification concept for U-shaped spreite trace fossils (Schlirf, 2011).

The relatively large vertical extent of the U-limbs in the proximal part, remember the behaviour of the protrusive *Diplocraterion parallelum* tracemaker and probably was induced by erosion processes associated to transgressive episode. Apparently a single biogenic U-structure may represent in different times, the activities of a mixed sediment and suspension feeder crustacean.

In the same surface of the L-shaped U-tubes of *Rhizocorallium* it is possible to see *Rhizocorallium irregulare* (Fig. 59)

Other particular specimens of *Rhizocorallium* located into the same marls up to 2 cm below the limestone base, show horn-shaped protuberances on the external part of the flattened and limestone-filled U tubes. These acute and asymmetrical ornamentations are regularly spaced and may be produced by the appendages of the crustacean tracemakers during the digging activities (Figs.P60) (work in progress).



Figure 59. Apecimen of Rhizocorallium irregulare



Figure 60. Horizontal segments of the flattened *Rhizocorallium* variety showing the hornshaped protuberances in the outer part of the tubes. (A) and (B) El Puntal outcrop. (C) Another specimen in a correlatable level located in the sea cliffs 2 km to the east



Stop 4. La Griega beach (Colunga). Dinosaur tracks, invertebrate trace fossils and ichnofabrics in the transition between continental, littoral and restricted shelf lagoon facies (Kimmeridgian, Upper Jurassic)

La Griega beach tracksite is located in the center of the Dinosaur Coast (Figs.1, 61) and is known mainly because has one of the biggest dinosaur footprints in the Jurassic fossil record.

There are two approach roads to the tracksite, the first one, to walk by the eastern edge of the beach, about 650 m, and the second one, to walk by an indicated path which runs between the beach and the forest. This path, providing spectacular views of the beach, the Lastres bay and harbor and the Jurassic Museum of Asturias, ends in a wood staircase which goes down straight to the tracksite, even during a high tide periods. At the end of the path there is a explanatory and detailed panel.



Figure 61. Location of La Griega tracksite.

The succession represented in the Figs.62.63 starts with a highly burrowed sandstone of crevasse-splay origin accumulated in a floodplain-coastal plain transition area.

The ichnofauna of this sandstone bed is characterized by a low-diversity and dominated by meniscate burrows of the *Scoyenia* ichnofacies (Buatois *et al.*, 2002). The burrows apparently do not show any preferential orientation.

Two main biogenic meniscate structures assigned to *Beaconites* (with lining) and *Taenidium* (without lining) are recognized (Fig.64). The diameter of the lumen in both ichnogenera is between 6 and 16 mm with an average of 11 mm. The wall lining of *Beaconites* is composed of a dark carbonate-cemented sandstone which is often currently wheathered by decalcification on the upper surface of the sandstone bed. This highly burrowed sandstone level is laterally recognized in several neighbouring outcrops (Figs. 65,66).

These overbank deposits agree with *Beaconites-Taenidium* ichnofabric mentioned by Buatois & Mángano (2007) and the colonized substrate was probably a looseground.

The Bioturbation Index (BI) after Drose & Bottjer (1989) is between 4 and 5.

Meniscate structures similar to *Beaconites* and *Taenidium* in continental environments have been attributed to different organisms: earthworms or crayfish (Bedatou *et al.*, 2009), insects (Uchman & Alvaro, 2000; Hasiotis, 2002; Smith *et al.*, 2008) and terrestrial or aquatic oligochaetes (Bown & Kraus, 1983; Uchman & Alvaro, 2000).

On the top of the sandstone bed with *Beaconites-Taenidium* it is possible to see several shallow theropod footprints with a poor preservation (Fig.67). The most interesting are two parallel tracks with metatarsal impressions due to, probably, a resting position of the theropod.

None of the dinosaur footprints are affected by invertebrate ichnofossils, so they were produced after the last.



Figure 62. View of stratigraphic succession represented in Fig. . The bed surface with big sauropod tracks is indicated by red arrows (transgressive surface)



Figure 63. Studied section in the Tereñes Formation showing the levels with *Beaconites-Taenidium* ichnofabric and dinosaur footprints.



Figure 64. Verticalized tubes (*Beaconites*) on the upper surface of a highly bioturbated grey sandstone. Flooding surface on a crevasse-splay deposits



**Figure 65**. Aspect of the same fluvial-lagoonal transition facies in other outcrop situated 650 m to the west on the left margin of La Griega beach. Note in the lower part (pink colours) a palaeosol with vertical root traces in a floodplain deposit



Figure 66. Detail of the preceding picture (see arrow) showing the highly bioturbated *Beaconites-Taenidium* ichnofabric.



Figure 67. Trydactil dinosaur footprints in the same surface with *Beaconites*. (A) Two parallel theropod footprints preserving the metatarsal impressions. (B) Tridactyl footprint belongs to a left foot of a medium-size theropod dinosaur; notice the digit pads and claw marks.

Above the intensely bioturbated sandstone, there is a small marl-limestone interval culminating in a micritic grey limestone with dinosaur footprints, belong to quadrupeds (sauropods) and some to bipeds (theropods) Fig. ; these last more difficult to recognize. The footprints were produced under shallow water when the dinosaurs walked in a coastal pond.

The biggest sauropod trackway (Figs.68,69) consists of four relatively complete manus-pes sets and appears to have a relatively narrow gauge, with a maximum trackway width of only 16 cm between the inner margins of the pes. However, all these measurements are tentative given the sub-optimal preservation.

The shape of pes seems to be typical of sauropods, rounded or semicircular in outline, and they range in length from 98 to 125 cm with corresponding widths of 73-109 cm (mean length and width = 110.75 and 89.5 cm, respectively). The two best preserved pes prints present a elevated mud rim. The diameter of some of them, 125 cm, place them among the biggest known up to now.

The best manus prints preserved has a crescentic shape. Manus measurements are less complete and reliable due to poor preservation and the apparent interference of the pes track. Nevertheless, width measurements are fairly consistent, between 55 and 62 cm (mean = 59 cm), with length measurements between 32 and 44 cm (mean = 38 cm).

Both manus and pes show no individual digit impressions. The ratio between the areas of manus and pes may give an approximate indication of the manus/pes size ratio: i.e., the heteropody value is between 1:6 and 1:5.



Figure 68. (A) Trackway attributed to a sauropod of extraordinary size. (B) Wide gauge small sauropod trackway (*Brontopodus*). The arrows show the direction movement.



Figure 69. (A) Line drawings of the *Gigantosauropus asturiensis* and *Brontopodus* trackways, after Lires *et al.* (2001). (B) Simplified drawing of *Gigantosauropus asturiensis* after Lockley *et al.*, 2007. Dashed lines represent mud rims.

This trackway was described for the first time by Mensink & Mertmann (1984). They assigned these large round tracks, purportedly up to about 1.35 meters in maximum diameter, to the new ichnogenus and ichnospecies *Gigantosauropus asturiensis* and attributed them to a theropod dinosaur, to be precise to an megalosaur (Megalosauroidea). As noted by a number of authors (Thulborn, 1990; Lockley *et al.*, 1994; García-Ramos & Gutiérrez Claverol, 1995; Leonardi, 1997; Lires *et al.*, 2001; García-Ramos *et al.*, 2002; Lockley *et al.*, 2007; 2008), these are tracks of sauropods, not theropods.

The smallest quadrupedal trackway (Figs.68,70A,B), adjacent to *Gigantosauropus asturiensis*, consists of 8 prints, 6 pes and 2 manus, and appears to have a relatively wide gauge. The attribution to *Brontopodus* by Lires *et al.* (2001) is justified on the basis of the wide gauge and relatively large manus (Fig.70A).

The pes prints have an oval shape and they are range between 43 and 63 cm in length (this last measurement is excessive due to partial overlapping of pes above manus). One of them (H.h in the Fig. 70A,C) was attributed incorrectly to a theropod (Fig.70C) by Mensink and Mertmann (1984) and assigned as paratype of *Hispanosauropus hauboldi*, described by the same researchers on the Ribadesella sea cliffs for a tridactyl footprint.

The best manus print preserved has the typical outline in a crescent shape (Fig.70B) and is 21 cm in length and 29 cm in width. This manus print is located slightly in front of the pes prints (Fig.70B). In this case, both manus and pes do not show either digit impressions.

Leonardi (1997) illustrated the tracks of this surface indicating that it belong to an ichnoassociation that represent trampling by the passage of a large herd of animals. Lires *et al.* (2001) proposal at least two animals passed in approximately the same southwesterly direction, the larger being the *G. asturiensis* type specimen, and the smaller *Brontopodus*.



**Figure** . (A) Map of the track-bearing surface with *Brontopodus* trackway in black showing trackway width. (B) The last (distal) left manus-pes set (star in the trackway). (C) *H. hauboldi* paratype (H.h in the trackway); notice the trydactil aspect produced by the joints and present cracking in the pes footprint. Modified from Lockley *et al.*, 2007.

References

- Allison, P.A. & Wright, V.P. 2005. Switching off the carbonate factory: A-tidality, stratification and brackish wedges in epeiric seas. *Sedimentary Geology*, 179, 175-184.
- Alonso, J.L., Gallastegui, J., García-Ramos, J.C. & Poblet, J. 2009. Estructuras mesozoicas y cenozoicas relacionadas con la apertura y cierre parcial del Golfo de Vizcaya (Zona Cantábrica-Asturias). 6º Simposio sobre el Margen Ibérico Atlántico. Guía de Campo, Oviedo, 18 pp.
- Arias, C. 2007. Pliensbachian-Toarcian ostracod biogeography in NW Europe: Evidence for water mass structure evolution. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 251, 398-421.
- Arias, C. 2009. Extintion pattern of marine Ostracoda across the Pliensbachian-Toarcian boundary in the Cordillera Ibérica, NE Spain: Causes and consequences. *Geobios*, 42, 1-15.
- Armendáriz, M., Rosales, I., Bádenas, B., Aurell, M., García-Ramos, J.C. & Piñuela, L. 2010. Estudio quimioestratigráfico en belemnites pliensbachienses de la Formación Rodiles (Jurásico Inferior, Asturias): evidencias de una etapa de calentamiento de las aguas oceánicas. *In*: J.I. Ruiz-Omeñaca, L. Piñuela & J.C. García-Ramos (Eds.) *Comunicaciones del V Congreso del Jurásico de España. Museo del Jurásico de Asturias (MUJA), Colunga, 8-11 de septiembre de 2010*. Museo del Jurásico de Asturias, Colunga, 155-162.
- Arnott, R.W.C. 1995. The parasequence definition-are transgressive deposits inadequately addressed?. Journal of Sedimentary Research, B65 (1), 1-6.
- Arzani, N. 2004. Diagenetic evolution of mudstone: black shales to laminated limestones, an example from the Lower Jurassic of SW Britain. *Journal of Sciences, Islamic Republic of Iran*, 15, 257-267.
- Arzani, N. 2006. Primary versus diagenetic bedding in the limestone-marl/shale alternations of the epeiric seas, an example from the Lower Lias (Early Jurassic) of SW Britain. *Carbonates and Evaporites*, 21, 94-109.
- Bádenas, B., Aurell, M., García-Ramos, J.C. González, B. & Piñuela, L. 2009. Sedimentary vs. diagenetic control on rhythmic calcareous successions (Pliensbachian of Asturias, Spain). *Terra Nova*, 21, 162-170.
- Bádenas, B., Aurell, M., García-Ramos, J.C. & Piñuela, L. 2010. Ciclos de alta frecuencia en un sector de la ritmita margo-caliza del Pliensbachiense Inferior. In: J.C. García-Ramos (Coord.) V Congreso del Jurásico de España. Guía de la excursión A: Las sucesiones margo-calcáreas marinas del Jurásico Inferior y las series fluviales del Jurásico Superior. Acantilados de la playa de Vega (Ribadesella). Museo del Jurásico de Asturias, Colunga, 41-45.
- Bailey, T.R., Rosenthal, Y., Mc Arthur, J.M., van de Schootbrugge, B., & Thirlwall, M.F. 2003. Paleoceanographic changes of the Late Pliensbachian-Early Toarcian interval: a possible link to the genesis of an Oceanic Anoxic Event. *Earth and Planetary Science Letters*, 212, 307-320.
- Bardet, N., Fernández, M., García-Ramos, J.C., Pereda Suberbiola, X., Piñuela, L., Ruiz-Omeñaca, J.I. & Vincent, P. 2008. A juvenile plesiosaur from the Pliensbachian (Lower Jurassic) of Asturias, Spain. *Journal of Vertebrate Paleontology*, 28, 258-263.
- Biernacka J., Borysiuk K. & Raczyński P. 2005. Zechstein (Ca1) limestone-marl alternations from the North-Sudetic Basin, Poland: depositional or diagenetic rhythms? *Geological Quarterly*, 49 (1), 1-14
- Bathurst, R.G.C. 1971. Carbonates and their diagenesis. Developments in Sedimentology, 12, Elsevier, Amsterdam, 620 pp.
- Bedatou, E., Melchor, R.N. & Genise, J.F. 2009. Complex palaeosol ichnofabrics from Late Jurassic–Early Cretaceous volcaniclastic successions of Central Patagonia, Argentina. *Sedimentary Geology*, 218, 74-102.
- Böhm, F., Westphal, H. & Bornholdt, S. 2003. Required but disguised: environmental signals in limestone-marl alternations. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 189, 161-178.
- Bonis, N.R., Ruhl, M. & Kürschner, W.M. 2010. Climate change driven black shale deposition during the end-Triassic in the western Tethys. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 290, 151-159.
- Borrego, A.G., Hagemann, H.W., Blanco, C.G., Valenzuela, M. & Suárez de Centi, C. 1997. The Pliensbachian (Early Jurassic) "anoxic" event in Asturias, northern Spain: Santa Mera Member, Rodiles Formation. Organic Geochemistry, 25, 295-309.
- Bottjer, D.J., Arthur, M.A., Dean, W.E., Hattin, D.E. & Savrda, C.E. 1986. Rhythmic bedding produced in Cretaceous pelagic carbonate environments: sensitive recorders of climatic cycles. *Paleoceanography*, 1 (4), 467-481.
- Bown, T.M. & Kraus, M.J. 1983. Ichnofossils of the alluvial Willwood Formation (lower Eocene), Bighorn Basin, northwest Wyoming, U.S.A. Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, 43 (1–2), 95-128.
- Bromley, R.G. & Ekdale, A.A. 1984. *Chondrites*: a trace fossil indicator of anoxia in sediments. *Science*, 224, 872-874.
- Buatois, L., Mángano, G. & Aceñolaza, F. 2002. Trazas fósiles. Señales de comportamiento en el registro estratigráfico. Museo Paleontológico Egidio Feruglio, Trelew, Chubut, 382pp.
- Catuneanu, O. 2006. Principles of Sequence Stratigraphy. Elsevier, Amsterdan, 375pp.
- Cherns, L., Wheeley, J.R., & Wright, V.P. 2008. Taphonomic windows and molluscan preservation. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 270, 220-229.
- Comas-Rengifo, M.J. & Goy, A. 2010. Caracterización biocronoestratigráfica del Sinemuriense Superior y el Pliensbachiense entre los afloramientos de la Playa Vega y Lastres (Asturias). In: J.C. García-Ramos (Coord.) V Congreso del Jurásico de España. Guía de la excursión A: Las sucesiones margo-calcáreas marinas del Jurásico Inferior y las series fluviales del Jurásico Superior. Acantilados de la playa de Vega (Ribadesella). Museo del Jurásico de Asturias, Colunga, 10-18.

- Demicco, R.V & Hardie, L.A. 1994. Sedimentary structures and early diagenetic features of shallow marine carbonate deposits. SEPM, Atlas Series, 1, 265pp.
- Dera, G., Pellenard, P. Neige, P., Deconinck, J-F., Pucéat, E. & Dommergues, J-L. 2009a. Distribution of clay minerals in Early Jurassic Peritethyan seas: Palaeoclimatic significance inferred from multiproxy comparitions. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 271, 39-351.
- Dera, G., Pucéat, E., Pellenard, P. Neige, P., Delsate, D., Joachimski, M.M. & Martinez, M. 2009b. Water mass exchange and variations in seawater temperature in the NW Tethys during the Early Jurassic: Evidence from neodymium and oxygen isotopes of fish teeth and belemnites. *Earth and Planetary Science Letters*, 286, 198-207.
- Droser, M.L. & Bottjer, D.J. 1989. Ichnofabric of sandstones deposited in high-energy nearshore environments; measurement and utilization. *Palaios*, 4, 598-604
- Duarte, L.V., Silva, R.L., Oliveira, L.C.V., Comas-Rengifo, M.J. & Silva, F. 2010. Organic- Rich facies in the Sinemurian and Pliensbachian of the Lusitanian Basin, Portugal: Total organic carbon distribution and relation to transgressive-regressive facies cycles. *Geologica Acta*, 8, 1-19.
- Elrick, M. & Hinnov, L.A. 2007. Millennial-scale paleoclimate cycles recorded in widespread Palaeozoic deeper water rhythmites of North America. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 243, 348-372.
- Elrick, M., Read, J.F. & Coruh, C. 1991. Short-term paleoclimatic fluctuations expressed in Lower Mississippian ramp-slope deposits, southwestern Montana. *Geology*, 19, 799-802.
- Farrow, G.E. 1966. Bathymetric zonation of Jurassic trace fossils from the coast of Yorkshire, England. *Palaeogeo-graphy, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 2, 103-151.
- Fernández-López, S.R., Duarte, L.V. & Henriques, M.H.P. 2000. Ammonites from lumpy limestones in the Lower Pliensbachian of Portugal: Taphonomic analysis and paleoenvironmental implications. *Revista de la Sociedad Geológica de España*, 13, 3-15.
- Föllmi, K.B. & Grimm, K.A. 1990. Doomed pioneers: Gravity-flow deposition and bioturbation in marine oxygendeficient environments. *Geology*, 18, 1069-1072.
- Fürsich, F. T. 1974. Ichnogenus Rhizocorallium. Paläontologische Zeitschrift, 48, 16-28.
- Fürsich, F.T. 1998. Environmental distribution of trace fossils in the Jurassic of Kachchh (western India). *Facies*, 39, 243-272.
- García-Ramos, J.C. & Guitérrez Claverol, M. 1995a. La geología de la franja costera oriental de Asturias y de la depresión prelitoral de Oviedo-Cangas de Onís. *In*: C. Aramburu & F. Bastida (Eds.) *Geología de Asturias*, Editorial Trea, Gijón, 247-258.
- García-Ramos, J.C. & Guitérrez Claverol, M. 1995b. La cobertera mesozoico-terciaria. *In*: C. Aramburu & F. Bastida (Eds.) *Geología de Asturias*, Editorial Trea, Gijón, 81-94.
- García-Ramos, J.C., Alonso, J.L. & Piñuela, L. 2006a. La Falla de Ribadesella (Asturias): valor didáctico y patrimonial. In: J.C. García-Ramos et al. (Eds.) Resúmenes de la VII Reunión Nacional de la Comisión de Patrimonio Geológico. Museo del Jurásico de Asturias, 19.
- García-Ramos, J.C., Lires, J. & Piñuela, L. 2002. *Dinosaurios. Rutas por el Jurásico de Asturias*. La Voz de Asturias, Lugones, Asturias, 204pp.
- García-Ramos, J.C., Piñuela, L. & Lires, J. 2004. Guía del Jurásico de Asturias. Zinco Comunicación, Gijón, 118 pp.
- García-Ramos, J.C., Piñuela, L. & Lires, J. 2006b. Atlas del Jurásico de Asturias. Ediciones Nobel, Oviedo, 225 pp.
- García-Ramos, J.C., Valenzuela, M. & Suárez de Centi, C. 1989. Estructuras de deformación asociadas a tempestitas: ejemplos en series siliciclásticas y carbonatadas someras del Paleozoico y Jurásico de Asturias. *Trabajos de Geología*, Universidad de Oviedo, 18, 65-76
- García-Ramos, J.C., Valenzuela, M. & Suárez de Centi, C. (Eds.). 1992. Guía de campo. Rampa carbonatada del Jurásico de Asturias. Reunión Monográfica sobre Biosedimentación. Departamento de Geología, Universidad de Oviedo y Sociedad Geológica de España, Oviedo, 92pp.
- García-Ramos, J.C., Piñuela, L., Bádenas, B. & Aurell, M. 2010. Ciclos elementales de escala milenaria en una ritmita de marga-caliza del Pliensbachiense de Asturias (Formación Rodiles). *In*: J.I. Ruiz-Omeñaca, L. Piñuela & J.C. García-Ramos (Eds.) *Comunicaciones del V Congreso del Jurásico de España. Museo del Jurásico de Asturias* (*MUJA*), *Colunga, 8-11 de septiembre de 2010*. Museo del Jurásico de Asturias, Colunga, 73-82.
- Goldring, R. & Kaźmierczak, J. 1974. Ecological succession in intraformational hardground formation. *Palaeontology*, 17(4), 949-962.
- Gómez, J.J. & Fernández-López, S. 1994. Condensation processes in shallow platforms. *Sedimentary Geology*, 92, 147-159.
- Gómez, J.J., Goy, A. & Canales, M.L. 2008. Seawater temperature and carbon isotope variations in belemnites linked to mass extinction during the Toarcian (Early Jurassic) in Central and Northern Spain. Comparison with other European sections. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 258, 28-58.
- Grimm, K.A & Föllmi, K.B. 1994. Doomed Pioneers: Allochthonous crustacean tracemakers in anaerobic basinal strata, Oligo-Miocene San Gregorio Formation, Baja California Sur, Mexico. *Palaios*, 9, 313-334.
- Gruszczyński, M. 1986. Hardgrounds and ecological succession in the light of early diagenesis (Jurassic, Holy Cross Mts., Poland). *Acta Palaeontologica Polonica*, 31(3/4), 163-212.

- Guex, J., Morard, A., Bartolini, A. & Morettini, E. 2001. Découverte d'une importante lacune stratigraphique à la limite Domérien-Toarcien: implications paléo-océanographique. *Bulletin de la Societe vaudoise des Sciences naturelles*, 87, 277-284.
- Gutierrez Claverol, M., Pando, L. & García-Ramos, J.C. 2008. Procesos y productos de alteración de formaciones rocosas en Asturias y su repercusión socio-económica. *Boletín Geológico y Minero*, 119(2), 211-230.
- Gutiérrez Claverol, M., Luque Cabal, C., García Álvarez, J.R. & Rodríguez Terente, L.M. 2009. La Fluorita. Un siglo de minería en Asturias. Departamento de Geología, Universidad de Oviedo, Oviedo, 565pp.
- Hallam, A. 1984. Pre-Quaternary sea-level changes. Annual Review or Earth and Planetary Sciences, 12, 205-243.
- Hasiotis, S.T. 2002. Continental trace fossils. SEPM, Short Course Notes, 51, 132pp.
- Jensen, S. & Atkinson, R.J.A. 2001. Experimental production of animal trace fossils, with a discussion of allochthonous trace fossil producers. *Neues Jahrbuch für Geologie und Paläontologie, Monatshefte*, 2001(10), 594-606.
- Leonardi, G. 1997. Problemática actual de las icnitas de dinosaurios. *Revista Sociedad Geológica. España*, 10, 341-353.
- Lepvrier, C. & Martínez García, E. 1990. Fault development and stress evolution of the post-Hercynian Asturian Basin (Asturias and Cantabria, northwestern Spain). *Tectonophysics*, 184, 345-356.
- Lires, J., Piñuela, L. & García-Ramos, J.C. 2001. Nuevos datos y reinterpretación del yacimiento jurásico de icnitas de dinosaurio de la playa de La Griega (Colunga, Asturias). *In*: G. Meléndez, Z. Herrera, G. Delvene & B. Azanza (Eds.) *Los Fósiles y la Paleogeografía*. Publicaciones del Seminario de Paleontología de Zaragoza, XVII. Jornadas de la Sociedad Española de Paleontología, 5, 342-347.
- Locklair, R.E. & Savrda, C.E. 1998. Ichnofossil tiering analysis of a rhythmically bedded chalk-marl sequence in the Upper Cretaceous of Alabama. *Letahia*, 31, 311-322.
- Lockley, M.G., Farlow, J.O. & Meyer, C.A. 1994. Brontopodus and Parabrontopodus ichnogen. nov. and the significance of wide- and narrowgauge sauropod trackways. Gaia, Revista de Geociencias, Museu Nacional de Historia Natural., Lisbon, Portugal, 10, 135-145.
- Lockley, M.G., Lires, J., García-Ramos, J.C., Piñuela, L. & Avanzini, M. 2007. Shrinking the world's largest dinosaur tracks: Observations on the ichnotaxonomy of *Gigantosauropus asturiensis* and *Hispanosauropus hauboldi* from the Upper Jurassic of Asturias, Spain. *Ichnos*, 14, 247-255.
- Lockley, M.G., García-Ramos, J.C., Piñuela, L. & Avanzini, M. 2008. A review of vertebrate track assemblages from the Late Jurassic of Asturias, Spain with comparative notes on coeval ichnofaunas from the western USA: implications for faunal diversity in siliciclastic facies assemblages. *Oryctos*, 8, 53-70.
- Mäder, D., Cleavelan, L., Bice, D.M., Montanari, A. & Koeberl, C. 2004. High-resolution cyclostratigraphic analysis of multiple climate proxies from a short Langhian pelagic succession in the Conero Riviera, Ancona (Italy). *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 211, 325-344.
- Mailliot, S., Mattioli, E., Bartolini, A., Baudin, F., Pittet, B. & Guex, J. 2009. Late Pliensbachiense-Early Toarcian (Early Jurassic) environmental changes in an epicontinental basin of NW Europe (Causses area, central France): A micropaleontological and geochemical approach. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 273, 346-364.
- Mattioli, E. & Pittet, B. 2004. Spatial and temporal distribution of calcareous nannofossils along a proximal-distal transect in the Lower Jurassic of the Umbria-Marche Basin (central Italy). *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 205, 295-316.
- Mensink, H. & Mertmann, D. 1984. Dinosaurier-Fährten (Gigantosauropus asturiensis n. g. n. sp.; Hispanosauropus hauboldi n. g. n. sp.) im Jura Asturiens bei La Griega und Ribadesella (Spanien). Neues Jarbuch f
  ür Geologie und Paläontologie Monatschefte, 1984 (7), 405-415.
- Meyers, P.A. 2006. Paleoceanographic and paleoclimatic similarities between Mediterranean sapropels and Cretaceous black shales. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 235, 305-320.
- Miall, A.D. 1997. The Geology of Stratigraphic Sequences. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 433pp.
- Moghadam, H.V. & Paul, C.R.C. 2000. Trace fossils of the Jurassic, Blue Lias, Lyme Regis, southern England. *Ichnos*, 7(4), 283-306.
- Morard, A., Guex, J., Bartolini, A., Morettini, E. & de Wever, P. 2003. A new scenario for the Domerian-Toarcian transition. *Bulletin de la Société Géologique de France*, 174, 351-356.
- Munnecke, A. & Samtleben, C. 1996. The formation of micritic limestone and the development of limestone-marl alternations in the Silurian of Gotland Sweden. *Facies*, 34, 159-176.
- Mutterlose, J., Pauly, S. & Steuber, T. 2009. Temperature controlled deposition of early Cretaceous (Barremian-early Aptian) black shales in an epicontinental sea. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 273, 330-345.
- Novo, I. 1995. Estratigrafía de alta resolución: Correlación de eventos tempestíticos en una rampa carbonatada del Jurásico de Asturias. Tesis de Licenciatura, Facultad de Geología, Universidad de Oviedo, 38 pp. (unpublished).
- Ogg, J.G., Ogg, G. & Gradstein, F.M. 2008. *The concise Geological Time Scale*. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 150 pp.

- Paul, C.R.C., Allison, P.A. & Brett, C.E. 2008. The occurrence and preservation of ammonites in the Blue Lias Formation (lower Jurassic) of Devon and Dorset, England and their palaeoecological, sedimentological and diagenetic significance. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 270, 258-272.
- Pancost, R.D., Crawford, N., Magness, S., Turner, A., Jenkyns, H.G. & Maxwell, J.R. 2004. Further evidence for the development of photic-zone euxinic conditions during Mesozoic oceanic anoxic events. *Journal of Geological Society, London*, 161, 353-364.
- Pemberton, S.G., Spila, M., Pulham, A.J., Saunders, T., Mac Eachern, J.A., Robbins, D. & Sinclair, I.K. 2001. Ichnology and sedimentology of shallow to marginal marine systems: Ben Nevis and Avalon reservoirs, Jeanne d'Arc Basin. *Geolical Association of Canada, Short Course Notes*, 15, 343.
- Pittet, B., Strasser, A. & Mattioli, E. 2000. Depositional sequences in deep-shelf environments: a response to sea-level changes and shallow-platform carbonate productivity (Oxfordian, Germany and Spain). Journal of Sedimentary Research, 70(2), 392-407.
- Pratt, L.M. 1984. Influence of palaeoenvironmental factors on preservation of organic matter in Midlle Cretaceous Greenhorn Formation, Pueblo, Colorado. *American Association of Petroleum Geologist Bulletin*, 68, 1146-1159.
- Prauss, M.L. 2007. Availability of reduced nitrogen chemospecies in photic-zone waters as the ultimate cause for fossil prasinophyte prosperity. *Palaios*, 22, 489-499.
- Price, G.D. 1999. The evidence and implications of polar ice during the Mesozoic. *Earth-Science Reviews*, 48, 183-210.
- Quesada, S., Robles, S. & Rosales, I. 2005. Depositional architecture and transgressive-regressive cycles within Liassic backstepping carbonate ramps in the Basque-Cantabrian basin, northern Spain. *Journal of the Geological Society, London*, 162: 531-548.
- Ramírez del Pozo, J. 1969. Biostratigrafía y paleogeografía del Jurásico de la costa asturiana (Zona de Oviedo-Gijón-Villaviciosa). *Boletín Geológico y Minero*, 80, 307-332.
- Reggiani, L., Mattioli, E., Pittet, B., Duarte, L.V., Veiga de Oliveira, L.C. & Comas-Rengifo, M.J. 2010. Pliensbachian (Early Jurassic) calcareous nannofossils from the Peniche section (Lusitanian Basin, Portugal): A clue for palaeoenvironmental reconstructions. *Marine Micropaleontology*, 75, 1-16.
- Ricken, W. 1986. Diagenetic bedding: a model for marl-limestone alternations. *Lecture Notes in Earth Sciences*, 6, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 210 pp.
- Ricken, W. 1987. The carbonate compaction law: a new tool. Sedimentology, 34, 1-14.
- Rodríguez-Tovar, F.J. & Pérez Valera, F. 2008. Trace fossil *Rhizocorallium* from the Middle Triassic of the Betic Cordillera, Southern Spain: characterization and environmental implications. *Palaios*, 23, 78-86.
- Röhl, H.-J. & Schmid-Röhl, A. 2005. Lower Toarcian (Upper Liassic) black shales of the central european epicontinental basin: a sequence stratigraphic case study from the SW German Posidonia Shale. *In*: N.B. Harris (Ed.) *The Deposition of Organic-Carbon-Rich Sediments: Models, Mechanisms and Consequences* SEPM Special Publication, 82, 165-189.
- Rosales, I., Quesada, S. & Robles, S. 2004a. Paleotemperature variations of Early Jurassic seawater recorded in geochemical trends of belemnites form the Basque-Cantabrian basin, northern Spain. *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclima*tology, Palaeoecology, 203, 253-275.
- Rosales, I., Robles, S. & Quesada, S. 2004b. Elemental and oxygen isotope composition of Early Jurassic belemnites: salinity vs. temperature signals. *Journal of Sedimentary Research*, 74, 343-355.
- Rosales, I., Quesada, S. & Robles, S. 2006. Geochemical arguments for identifying second-order ser-level changes in hemipelagic carbonate ramp deposits. *Terra Nova*, 18, 233-240.
- Saavedra Fernández-Combarro, J.M. 1999. *Caracterización petrográfica y geoquímica de diversos intervalos de "black shales" de la Formación* Rodiles (Jurásico Inferior) en Asturias. Memoria de Investigación, Facultad de Geología, Universidad de Oviedo, 81 pp. (unpublished).
- Sagasti, G. 2005. Hemipelagic record of orbitally-induced dilution cycles in Lower Cretaceous sediments of the Neuquén Basin. In: G.D. Vega, L.A. Spalletti, J.A. Howell & E. Schwarz (Eds.) The Neuquen Basin, Argentina: A Case Study in Sequence Stratigraphy and Basin Dynamics. Geological Society, London, Special Publications, 252, 231-250.
- Savrda, C.E. 2007. Taphonomy of trace fossils. *In*: W. Miller III (Ed.) *Trace Fossils: Concepts, Problems, Prospects*. Elsevier, Amsterdan, 92-109.
- Savrda, C.E. & Bottjer, D.J. 1989. Anatomy and implications of bioturbated beds in "black shales" sequences: Examples from the Jurassic Posidonienschiefer (Southern Germany). *Palaios*, 4, 330-342.
- Savrda, C.E. & Nanson, L.L. 2003. Ichnology of fair-weather and storm deposits in an Upper Cretaeous estuary (Eutaw Formation, western Georgia, USA). *Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology*, 202, 67-83.
- Savrda C.E., Bottjer, D.J. &. Seilacher, A. 1991. Redox-related benthic events. In: Einsele et al. (Eds.) Cycles and Events in Stratigraphy, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 524-541.
- Savrda, C.E., Counts, J.W., Bigham, E. & Martin, S. 2010. Ichnology of siliceous facies in the Eocene Tallahatta Formation (eastern United States Gulf coastal plain): Implications for depositional conditions, storm processes, and diagenesis. *Palaios*, 25, 643-655.

- Schieber, J. 2003. Simple gifts and buried treasures-implications of finding bioturbation and erosion surfaces in black shales. *The Sedimentary Record*, 1 (2), 4-8.
- Schlirf, M. 2003. Palaeoecologic significance of Late Jurassic trace fossils from the Boulonnais, N France. Acta Geologica Polonica, 53, 123-142.
- Schlirf, M. 2011. A new classification concept for U-shaped spreite trace fossils. Neues Jahrbuch f
  ür Geologie und Pal
  äontologie, Abhandlungen, 260, 33-54.
- Scotchman, I.C. 1989. Diagenesis of the Kimmeridge Clay Formation, onshore UK. *Journal of the Geological Society, London*, 162: 531-548.
- Seilacher, A. 2007. Trace fossils analysis. Springer, Berlin, 226pp.
- Sellwood, B.W. 1970. The relation of trace fossils to small scale sedimentary cycles in the British Lias. *In*: T.P. Crimes & J.C. Harper (Eds.), *Trace Fossils*. Geological Journal, Special Issue 3, 489-504.
- Sheppard, T.H., Houghton, R.D. & Swan, A.H. 2006. Bedding and pseudo-bedding in the Early Jurassic of Glamorgan: deposition and diagenesis of the Blue Lias in South Wales. *Proceedings of the Geologists Association*, 117, 249-264.
- Sethi, P.S. & Leithold, E.L.1994. Climatic cyclicity and terrigenous sediment influx to the early Turonian Greenhorn Sea, southern Utah. *Journal of Sedimentary Research*, B64, 26-39.
- Simpson, S. 1957. On the trace-fossil Chondrites. Quarterly Journal of the Geological Society, London, 112, 475-499.
- Schmid-Röhl, A. & Röhl, H.-J.2003. Overgrowth on ammonite conchs: environmental implications for the Lower Toarcian Posidonia Shale. *Palaeonotlogy*, 46 (2), 339-352.
- Smith, J.J., Hasiotis, S.T., Kraus, M.J. & Woody, D.T. 2008. Naktodemasis bowni: new ichnogenus and ichnospecies for adhesive meniscate burrows (AMB), and paleoenvironmental implications, Paleogene Willwood Formation, Bighorn Basin, Wyoming. Journal of Paleontology, 82 (2), 267-278.
- Steiner, C., Hobson, A., Favre, Ph., Stampfli, G.M. & Hernandez, J. 1998. Mesozoic sequence of Fuerteventura (Canary Islands): Witness of Early Jurassic sea-floor spreading in the central Atlantic. *Geological Society of American Bulletin*, 110, 1304-1317.
- Suárez Ruiz, I. 1988. Caracterización, clasificación y estudio de la evolución de la materia orgánica dispersa (MOD) en el Jurásico de Asturias y Cantabria. Tesis Doctoral, Facultad de Geología, Universidad de Oviedo, 372pp. (unpublished).
- Suárez-Ruiz, I. & Prado, J.G. 1995. Characterization of Jurassic black shales from Asturias (Northern Spain): Evolution and petroleum potential. *In*: C. Snape (Ed.) *Composition, Geochemistry and Conversion of Oil Shales*. NATO A.S.I.Series, Series C: Mathematical and Physical Sciences, 455, 387-393.
- Suárez Vega, L C. 1974. Estratigrafía del Jurásico en Asturias. Cuadernos de Geología Ibérica, 3, 1-369.
- Taylor, A., Goldring, R. & Gowland, S. 2003. Analysis and application of ichnofabrics. *Earth-Science Reviews*, 60. 227-259.
- Thulborn, R. A. 1990. Dinosaur Tracks. Chapman Hall, London, 384p.
- Tremolada, F., van de Schootbrugge, B. & Erba, E. 2005. Early Jurassic schizosphaerellid crisis in Cantabria, Spain: Implications for calcification rates and phytoplankton evolution across the Toarcian oceanic anoxic event. *Paleoceanography*, 20, 1-11.
- Tucker, M.E., Gallager, J. & Leng, M.J. 2009. Are beds in shelf carbonates millennial-scale cycles? An example from the mid-Carboniferous of northern England. *Sedimentary Geology*, 214, 19-34.
- Tyson, R.V. 1996. Sequence-stratigraphical interpretation of organic facies variations in marine siliciclastic systems: general principles and application to the onshore Kimmeridge Clay Formation, UK. *In*: S.P. Hesselbo & D.N. Parkinson (Eds.) *Sequence Stratigraphy in British Geology*. Geological Society, Special Publication, 103, 75-96.
- Uchman, A. & Alvaro, J.J. 2000. Non-marine invertebrate trace fossils from the Tertiary Calatayud-Teruel Basin, NE Spain. *Revista Española de Paleontología*, 15, 203-218.
- Uchman, A., Bubniak, I. & Bubniak, A. 2000. The *Glossifungites* ichnofacies in the area of its nomenclatural archetype, Lviv, Ukraine. *Ichnos*, 7(3), 183-193.
- Valenzuela, M., García-Ramos, J.C. & Suárez de Centi, C. 1986. The Jurassic sedimentation in Asturias (N Spain). *Trabajos de Geología*, Universidad de Oviedo, 16, 121-132.
- Valenzuela M., García-Ramos, J.C. & Suárez de Centi, C. 1992. Hardgrounds a techo de ciclos de somerización y ralentización en una rampa carbonatada del Lías de Asturias. *Geogaceta*, 11, 70-73.
- Van Buchem, F.S.P., Mc Cave, I.N. & Weedon, G.P. 1994. Orbitally induced small-scale cyclicity in a siliciclastic epicontinental setting (Lower Lias, Yorkshire, UK). *In*: P.L. de Boer & D.G. Smith (Eds.) *Orbital Forcing and Cyclic Sequences*, IAS, Special Publication, 19, 345-366.
- Van de Schootbrugge, B., Bailey, T.R., Rosenthal, Y., Katz, M.E., Wright, J.D., Feist-Burkhardt, S., Miller, K.G. & Falkowski, P.G. 2005. Early Jurassic climate change and the radiation of organic-walled phytoplankton in the Tethys ocean. *Paleobiology*, 31, 73-97.
- Walker, R.G. 1992. Facies, facies models and modern stratigraphic concepts. *In*: R.G. Walker & N.P. James (Eds.) *Facies Models: Response to Sea Level Change*. Geological Association of Canada, 14pp.
- Wang P.X. 2009. Global monsoon in a geological perspective. Chinese Science Bulletin, 54, 1113-1136.
- Weedon, G.P. 1986. Hemipelagic shelf sedimentation and climatic cycles, the basal Jurassic (Blue Lias) of South

Britain. Earth and Planetary Science Letters, 76, 321-335.

- Westphal, H. 2006. Limestone-marl alternations as environmental archives and the role or early diagenesis: a critical review. *International Journal of Science*, 95, 947-961.
- Westphal, H. & Munnecke, A. 2003. Limestone-marl alternations: A warm-water phenomenon? Geology, 31, 263-266.
- Westphal, H., Head, M.J. & Munnecke, A. 2000. Differential diagenesis of rhythmic limestone alternations supported by palynological evidence. *Journal of Sedimentary Research*, 70, 715–725.
- Westphal, H., Böhm, F. & Bornholdt, S. 2004. Orbital frequencies in the carbonate sedimentary record: distorted by diagenesis? *Facies*, 50, 3-11.
- Westphal, H., Munnecke, A. & Brandano, M. 2008. Effects of diagenesis on the astrochronological approach of definig stratigraphic boundaries in calcareous rhythmites: The Tortonian GSSP. *Lethaia*, 41, 461-476.
- Westphal H., Hilgen, F. & Munnecke, A. 2010. An assessment of the suitability of individual rhythmic carbonate successions for astrochronological application. *Earth-Science Reviews*, 99, 19-30.
- Wetzel, A., Allenbach, R. & Allia, V. 2003. Reactivated basement structures affecting the sedimentary facies in a tectonically "quiescent" epicontinental basin: an example from Switzerland. *Sedimentary Geology* 157, 153-172.
- Wheeley, J.R., Cherns, L. & Wright, V.P. 2008. Provenance of microcrystalline carbonate cement in limestone-marl alternations (LMA): aragonite mud or molluscs? *Journal of the Geological Society, London*, 165, 395-403.
- Zecchin, M. 2007. The architectural variability of small-scale cycles in shelf and ramp clastic systems: the controlling factors. *Earth-Science Reviews*, 84, 21-55.
- Ziegler, P.A. 1990. *Geological Atlas of Western and Central Europe*. Shell Internationale Petroleum Maatschappij B.V., The Hague, 239pp.

# Index of Attending

# Árpád D.

Károly Eszterházy College, Department of Geography; H–3300 Eger, Leányka u. 6. coralga@yahoo.com

# Belaústegui, Z.

Departament d'Estratigrafía, Paleontologia i Geociències Marines, Universitat de Barcelona, Martí i Franquès s/n, 08028 Barcelona, Spain zbelaustegui@ub.edu

# Bradshaw, J.

Department of Geological Sciences, University of Canterbury, Private Bag 4800, Christchurch 8020, New Zealand john.bradshaw@canterbury.ac.nz

# Bradshaw, M.A.

Department of Geological Sciences, University of Canterbury, Private Bag 4800, Christchurch 8020, New Zealand margaret.bradshaw@canterbury.ac.nz

# Buatois, L.A.

Department of Geological Sciences, University of Saskatchewan, Saskatoon, SK, Canada, S7N 5E2 luis.buatois@usask.ca

# Citton, P.

Dipartimento di Scienze della Terra, "Sapienza" Università di Roma, P.le A. Moro 5, 00185 Roma, Italy paolo.citton@uniroma1.it

# Curran H.A.

Department of Geosciences, Smith College, Northampton, Massachusetts 01063, USA acurran@smith.edu

# Demircan, H.

Department of Geological Research, General Directorate of Mineral Research and Exploration (MTA), TR-06520 Ankara, Turkey. asmin68@yahoo.com.tr

# Dentzien-Dias, P.C.

Universidade Federal do Piauí, Campus Senador Helvídio Nunes de Barros (CSHNB), Rua Cícero Eduardo, s/n – Bairro Junco, CEP: 64600-000, Picos, Piauí, Brazil. pauladentzien@gmail.com

# Ekdale, A.A.

Department of Geology and Geophysics, University of Utah, Room 383 FASB, 115 South 1460 East, Salt Lake City, UT 84112-0102, USA a.ekdale@utah.edu

### Fodor, R.

Mátra Museum; H-3200 Gyöngyös, Kossuth u. 40. neaddfellia@yahoo.com

# Gaillard, C.

Université LYON 1, Département des Sciences de la Terre, Géode, 2 rue Dubois, 69622 VILLEURBANNE cedex – France Christian.Gaillard@univ-lyon1.fr

# García-Ramos, J.C.

Museo del Jurásico de Asturias (MUJA), 33328 Colunga & Departamento de Geología, Universidad de Oviedo, 33005, Asturias, Spain jcgramos@geol.uniovi.es

# Gibert, J.M. de

Departament d'Estratigrafia, Paleontologia i Geociències Marines, Universitat de Barcelona, Martí Franquès s/n, 08028 Barcelona, Spain jmdegibert@ub.edu

# Good, T.R.

Department of Geology and Geophysics, University of Utah, Room 365 FASB, 115 South 1460 East, Salt Lake City, UT 84112–0102, USA tommy. good@utah.edu

# Harding, S.C.

Department of Geology and Geophysics, University of Utah, Room 383 FASB, 115 South 1460 East, Salt Lake City, UT 84112-0102, USA sherieharding@gmail.com

# Hu Bin

Henan Polytechnic University, Jiaozuo City, Henan Province, 454003, P. R. China. hub@hpu.edu.cn

# Izumi, K.

Department of Earth and Planetary Science, University of Tokyo, 7-3-1 Hongo, Tokyo 113-0033, Japan. izumi@eps.s.u-tokyo.ac.jp

# Knaust, D.

Statoil ASA, 4035 Stavanger, Norway dkna@statoil.com

# Lehane, J.R.

Department of Geology and Geophysics, University of Utah, Room 383 FASB, 115 South 1460 East, Salt Lake City, UT 84112–0102, USA Jazinator@ hotmail.com

# Lindqvist, J.K.

Department of Geology, University of Otago, Box 56, Dunedin, New Zealand; and Geological Consultant, 76 Passmore Crescent, Dunedin, New Zealand jonlind@ihug.co.nz

# Löwemark, L.

Department of Geological Sciences, Stockholm University loewemark@gmail.com

# Mángano, M.G.

Department of Geological Sciences, University of Saskatchewan, Saskatoon, SK, Canada, S7N 5E2 gabriela.mangano@usask.ca

# Mešķis, S.

University of Latvia, Faculty of Geography and Earth Sciences sm@kautkur.lv

### Mikuláš, R.

Institute of Geology, v.v.i., Academy of Sciences of the Czech Republic, Rozvojová 269, CZ -165 OO Praha 6, Czech Republic. mikulas@gli.cas.cz

#### Nara, M.

Department of Natural Science, Kochi University, Japan, nara@kochi-u.ac.jp

### Netto, R.G.

UNISINOS, PPGeo, Av. Unisinos, 950, 93022–000 São Leopoldo RS, Brazil.. nettorg@unisinos.br

#### Pervesler, P.

University of Vienna, Department of Palaeontology, Althanstrasse 14, A-1090 Vienna, Austria. peter.pervesler@univie.ac.at

#### Piñuela, L.

Museo del Jurásico de Asturias (MUJA), 33328 Colunga & Departamento de Geología, Universidad de Oviedo, 33005, Asturias, Spain Ipinuela.muja@gmail.com

#### Rodríguez-Tovar, F.J.

Departamento de Estratigrafía y Paleontología, Facultad de Ciencias, Universidad de Granada, 18002 Granada, Spain fjrtovar@ugr.es **Romano, M.** Department of Geography, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, S10 2TN, UK. M.Romano@sheffield.ac.uk

#### Ruiz-Omeñaca, J.I. Museo del Jurásico de Asturias (MUJA), 33328 Colunga & Departamento de Geología, Universidad de Oviedo, 33005, Asturias, Spain jigruiz@gmail.com

**Scott, J.J.** Department of Earth and Atmospheric Sciences, University of Alberta, Edmonton, Canada; jjscott@ualberta.ca

### Seike, K.

Coastal and Estuarine Sediment Dynamics Group, Port and Airport Research Institute, 3–1–1 Nagase, Yokosuka, Kanagawa 239– 0826, Japan seike@ipc.pari.go.jp

### Song Huibo

Henan Polytechnic University, Jiaozuo City, Henan Province, 454003, P. R. China; Songhuibo2005@hpu.edu.cn

# Todesco R.

Museo Tridentino di Scienze Naturali - via Calepina 14 - 38122 - Trento - Italy rossana.todesco@mtsn.tn.it

#### Uchman, A.

Institute of Geological Science, Jagiellonian University, Oleandry 2a, 30–063 Kraków, Poland. alfred.uchman@uj.edu.pl

#### Wetzel, A.

Geologisch-Paläontologisches Institut, Universität Basel, Bernoullistrasse 32, CH-4056 Basel, Switzerland. Andreas.Wetzel@unibas.ch

# Whyte, M.A.

Department of Geography, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, S10 2TN, UK. m.a.whyte@sheffield.ac.uk

# Xing Zhifeng

Institute of Resources and Environment, Key Laboratory of Biogenic Traces and Sedimentary Minerals of Henan Province, Henan Polytechnic University, Jiaozuo China, 454003. xingzhifeng925@126.com **Zhang Li-Jun** State Key Laboratory of Biogeology and Environmental Geology, China University of Geosciences, Wuhan, Hubei, China. Ljzhanghpu@gmail.com